

3-15-2018

# The Geopolitics of Canadian Defense White Papers: Lofty Rhetoric and Limited Results

Bert Chapman

*Purdue University*, chapmanb@purdue.edu

Follow this and additional works at: [https://docs.lib.purdue.edu/lib\\_fsdocs](https://docs.lib.purdue.edu/lib_fsdocs)

 Part of the [Canadian History Commons](#), [Comparative Politics Commons](#), [Defense and Security Studies Commons](#), [Geography Commons](#), [Military and Veterans Studies Commons](#), [Military History Commons](#), [Other International and Area Studies Commons](#), [Peace and Conflict Studies Commons](#), [Political History Commons](#), and the [Public Policy Commons](#)

---

## Recommended Citation

Chapman, Bert, "The Geopolitics of Canadian Defense White Papers: Lofty Rhetoric and Limited Results" (2018). *Libraries Faculty and Staff Scholarship and Research*. Paper 193.  
<http://dx.doi.org/10.22381/GHIR11120191>

This document has been made available through Purdue e-Pubs, a service of the Purdue University Libraries. Please contact [epubs@purdue.edu](mailto:epubs@purdue.edu) for additional information.



## THE GEOPOLITICS OF CANADIAN DEFENSE WHITE PAPERS: LOFTY RHETORIC AND LIMITED RESULTS

**BERT CHAPMAN**  
chapmanb@purdue.edu  
Purdue University,  
West Lafayette, IN

**ABSTRACT.** As the United States northern neighbor, Canada serves as a NATO ally and a strategic partner with Washington through the North American Aerospace Defense Command (NORAD). Canadian forces have fought honorably and bravely in concert with American forces in many wars. Canada’s Government, however, has been less consistent in promoting a credible vision of Canadian national security policy and geopolitical interests in its defense white papers. These documents have often contained idealistic rhetoric about adhering to a rules-based international order and defending freedom. In reality, Canadian governments of varying political parties have consistently failed to provide the sustained funding and coherent national security strategy to make Ottawa an effective partner with the U.S. and the NATO alliance in addressing historical and emerging national security threats. This article examines Canadian defense white papers for several decades and recommends ways Canada can ensure its defense policy planning can have greater credibility in the national security policymaking corridors of its allies and with potential adversaries.

**Keywords:** Canada; defense white papers; geopolitics; national security policymaking; defense spending; Canadian military policy; Canadian military strategy

How to cite: Chapman, Bert (2019). “The Geopolitics of Canadian Defense White Papers: Lofty Rhetoric and Limited Results,” <i>Geopolitics, History, and International Relations</i> 11(1): 7–40.
--

*Received 15 December 2017 • Received in revised form 9 March 2018*  
*Accepted 10 March 2018 • Available online 28 March 2018*

### Introduction

Throughout its history, Canada has struggled to develop consistent defense rhetoric and policy to match its lofty rhetoric about promoting international peace and security while being a valued member of the world’s free nations. While Canadian military personnel have frequently fought and died for freedom, their government

has been inconsistent in ensuring Canada has the military force structure and political and fiscal support necessary to remain a militarily credible member of the world's free nations and a valued ally of the U.S. This has been reflected in oscillating Canadian political attitudes and levels of public participation in the defense policymaking process from willingness to cooperate with the U.S. in continental and global security matters to a sanctimonious and utopian rhetorical idealism seeking to delusionally distance Canadians from hard power realities of human nature and international politics and security. This national security free-riding has occurred due to Ottawa's geographic proximity to the U.S. and close integration with U.S. military policymaking structures such as North American Aerospace Defense Command (NORAD).<sup>1</sup>

Frustration over Canada's uncertain attitudes toward defense policy and spending was reflected in a February 3, 1947 speech in Canada's House of Commons by MP John Bracken (1883–1969) (Progressive Conservative (PC)-Neepawa, MB) attacking the Liberal Government of Prime Minister William Lyon Mackenzie King (1874–1950) (Liberal (LIB)-Glengarry, ON):

We have been placed in a ludicrous position. From the point of view of effectiveness we were the fourth striking power in the war, and we were in it from the time it began. We were welcomed on the battlefields, but we are excluded from the peace talks. Our soldiers were asked to fight, occupy a place in decisive battles and help to win wars. When it comes to peace making we are gracefully accorded only the privilege of submitting our views. Either we are a part of this world organization or we are not, and until all the mysticism is cleared away about what we are – a little, middle, or great power, a power on our own, a power working in cooperation in cooperation with other British countries, a North American power in association with the United States – until our government makes up its mind on some such questions as these, who can say whether our defence money is wasted or not?<sup>2</sup>

Canada was one of the North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO) founding members with Foreign Minister Lester Pearson (1897–1972) (LIB-Algoma East, ON) signing the original agreement on April 4, 1949 in Washington, DC. Pearson, who would later serve as Prime Minister from 1963 to 1968 also personified the idealistic utopian strand of Canadian security policymaking winning the Nobel Peace Prize for proposing and sponsoring the creation of a United Nations peacekeeping force in the Sinai Peninsula following the 1956 Arab–Israeli war which also involved France and the United Kingdom.<sup>3</sup>

Demonstrations of realism in Canadian national security policymaking during the 1950s were provided by Ottawa's participation in the Korean War in which more than 26,000 Canadians served and 516 were killed<sup>4</sup> and by the May 12, 1958 NORAD agreement. This pact began in 1955 and sees U.S. and Canadian military forces engaging in aerospace warning and control of North American aerospace by monitoring man-made objects in space and detecting, validating, and warning of

attack against North America by aircraft, missiles, or space vehicles. NORAD is part of the U.S.' Northern Command (NORTHCOM) force structure and an April 28, 2006 extension to this agreement expanded this coverage to include maritime approaches with this arrangement being headquartered at Peterson Air Force Base (AFB), CO. These objectives are accomplished through networks of satellites, ground-based radar, airborne radar, and fighters to detect, intercept, and engage any air-breathing threats to North America. NORAD's commander is appointed by and responsible to the U.S. President and Canadian Prime Minister. Additional NORAD facilities are located at Elmendorf AFB, AK, Tyndall AFB, FL; and Canadian Forces Base Winnipeg, MB.<sup>5</sup>

Despite this variegated national defense and international peacekeeping activity, Canada did not begin compiling defense white papers and engaging in the complicated policymaking process of preparing these documents until the 1960s in an effort to develop a distinctively Canadian defense policymaking contrasting with British or American policies.<sup>6</sup>

### **1963 Royal Commission on Government Organization (John Diefenbaker/Lester Pearson)**

Some impetus for compiling a uniquely Canadian defense policy was instigated by the 1960 Royal Commission on Government Organization (Glassco Commission named for prominent Canadian businessman John Grant Glassco (1905–1968) established when John Diefenbaker (PC) (Prince Albert, SK) (1895–1979) was Prime Minister which sought to address the managerial efficiency of Canadian government agencies in the early 1960s. The section on Canada's Department of National Defence (DND) when this department's report was released in 1963 stressed that DND had been singled out due to its size, range and cost of activities, impact of Western defense alliances, and consisting of military and civilian personnel. The Glassco Commission noted that the \$CAN 1.652 billion (\$CAN 13.381 billion in 2017) spent by this department in this year represented 25% of total federal expenditures and involved supporting 126,500 personnel.<sup>7</sup>

This report also stressed the Canadian defense arrangements do not envision independent military action by Canadian forces and that such forces are designed to operate collaboratively with NATO, NORAD, and United Nations peacekeeping activities. This document went on to stress that unification of Canadian military forces may be required maintaining:

Although no western country has yet achieved unification of its Armed Forces, doubts have been raised in all countries in all countries in recent years about the traditional Service basis of organization. Combined operations are becoming the rule rather than the exception, with each mission requiring the participation and close cooperation of all three Services. Operationally, the anti-submarine forces of the Royal Canadian Air Force (RCAF) bear a much more distant relationship to the Air Division in

Europe or the air defence forces under NORAD than to the anti-submarine forces of the Royal Canadian Navy (RCN); both elements operate, in the North Atlantic, under the command of SACLANT (Supreme Allied Commander Atlantic).<sup>8</sup>

The Commission cautioned that effective force consolidation could not be based on joint control of the three military services if the government desired to maintain traditional responsibility of individual service Chiefs of Staff for armed forces control and administration. This document went on to recommend the Chairman of the Chiefs of Staff receive “control and administration” of elements common to two or more services as designated by the Defense Minister and that the new title of the Chairman, Chiefs of Staff become “Chief of Canadian Defence Staffs.”<sup>9</sup>

### **1964 White Paper (Pearson)**

Recommendations from the Glassco Commission played a key role in the Pearson Government’s March 1964 defense white paper whose principal author was Defense Minister Paul Hellyer (LIB-Trinity, ON). This document opened by stressing that Canadian defense policy objectives included preserving peace by supporting measures for deterring military aggression; supporting Canadian foreign policy including Ottawa’s participation in international organizations; and providing for protecting and surveilling national territory, airspace, and coastal waters. It went on to stress the emergence of nuclear weapons and long-range missile delivery systems as posing new problems for North American defense; emphasized the need for Canada to establish a Joint Staff and develop means for joint planning and intelligence; naively believed that China would not acquire an effective nuclear arsenal; and realistically recognized that many Communist leaders consider détente as a tactical measure and a means to buy time.<sup>10</sup>

It went on to stress that Canadian defense is part of the larger strategic issue of North American defense, emphasized what Ottawa saw as the critical importance of participating in United Nations peace-keeping, and sought to move its military toward a more unified organizational structure without providing cost estimates on how much funding or personnel capabilities would be required to meet these objectives. The emphasis on force unification for perceived cost-benefit and organizational safety purposes is detailed in the following assertion:

Following the most careful and thoughtful consideration, the government has decided that there is only one adequate solution. It is the integration of the Armed Forces of Canada under a single Chief of Defence Staff and a single Defence Staff. This will be the first step toward a single unified defence force for Canada. The integrated control of all aspects of planning and operations should not only produce a more effective and coordinated defence posture for Canada, but should also result in considerable savings. Thus, integration will result in a substantial reduction of manpower strengths in headquarters, training and related establishments, along with

other operating and maintenance costs. The total savings to be effected as a result of such reductions will make available funds for capital equipment purchases, and eventually make possible more equitable distribution of the defence dollar between equipment and housekeeping costs. Sufficient savings should accrue from unification and permit a goal of 25% of the budget to be devoted to capital equipment being realized in the years ahead.<sup>11</sup>

On July 6–7, 1964 Canada's House of Commons debated bill C-90 containing much of the content of the Defense White Paper including proposals on military force unification. Criticism of this legislation was expressed by former Defence Minister and MP Douglas Harkness (1903–1999) (PC-Calgary North) who noted Parliament had received no evidence that the new system would not be more confusing or cumbersome than the status quo and that there would be four or five chains of command from the top down to individual units. He went on to stress how important it was for the Defence Minister to receive separate independent military advice instead of being exclusively dependent on one source of military advice.<sup>12</sup>

Hellyer stressed that this legislation would implement Section 5 of the White Paper calling for implementing and expanding the capabilities of Canadian Forces out to 1974, stressed that the Air Force had more than enough pilots to execute its missions, and that the government had fulfilled its responsibilities in providing for national defense requirements. Bill C-90 was approved by voice vote on July 7, 1964.<sup>13</sup>

### **1967 Canadian Forces Unification (Pearson)**

The Pearson Government went ahead with its plans to unify Canadian military forces in 1967. This produced contentious and controversial debate which continues affecting Canadian defense policymaking five decades later. Debate on Bill C-243 *The Canadian Forces Reorganization Act* consumed much of April 1967. MP Josh McIntosh (1909–1988) (PC-Swift Current-Maple Creek, SK) criticized the proposed unification on April 4, 1967 contending that it made sense only if Canada opted out of its other defense commitments, that there was no way of knowing how it would impact Canada's security and unification's impact on Canadian allies, and that the Defence Minister was destroying combat troops and making them useless for existing military commitments if unification occurred. He also proclaimed:

Unification will not save the taxpayers money. It will not improve the effectiveness of our armed forces. Unification will disrupt and destroy the alliances to which we are now committed. It will destroy our national sovereignty and destroy our national pride. It will get us into many situations that will be dangerous for us.<sup>14</sup>

On April 11, 1967 Hellyer defended forces unification and government defense planning maintaining that they would provide a CAN \$1.5 billion five year equip-

ment program for the Canadian forces including armored personnel carriers and reconnaissance vehicles; the capacity for peacekeeping operations; anti-tank missiles and guns; helicopter-equipped destroyers to increase naval anti-submarine capacity; purchasing additional operation support ships; and mobile force fighter bombers. He went on to contend that such equipment would give Canadian forces the ability to carry out tasks mandated in the 1964 *Defence White Paper*.<sup>15</sup>

Bill C-243 was ultimately approved in a 127–73 general party line vote on April 25, 1967. It went into effect on February 1, 1968 when the RCN, RCAF, and Canadian Army were eliminated and unified into the Canadian Armed Forces which became known as the Canadian Forces. This ostensible unification did not eliminate armed service branch loyalties with a 2009 analysis of this legislation saying it created a bias against national security planning from a national perspective and tied to annual federal budget dynamics.

2009 analysis of this legislation stressed that Hellyer rejected Pearson’s advice to retain important elements of service traditions and many distinctions between air, land, and sea components. Hellyer dismissed this recommendation and believed that all Canadian military personnel should wear the same green uniform, have the same rank structure and promotion ladder, have the opportunity to be employed across all three services, and identify themselves primarily with the Canadian Forces and consequently change their value and loyalties. This did not occur and service-centered loyalty remains entrenched in Canadian military culture though this culture must evolve to meet emerging national security challenges instead of blaming flawed historical policy decisions.<sup>16</sup>

### **1971 White Paper (Pierre Trudeau)**

The next Canadian Defence White Paper *Defence in the 70s* was issued in February 1971 by Liberal Prime Minister Pierre Trudeau (1919–2000) (LIB-Mount Royal, QC) and Defence Minister Donald MacDonald (LIB-Rosedale, ON). This document reflected the Trudeau Government’s desire to maintain some distance between Canada and the U.S. on military issues, Trudeau’s desire to develop a distinctively “Canadian identity” on the international stage, aspirations for upgrading Canadian rhetoric about the importance of international peacekeeping and protecting national sovereignty, while attempting and achieving limited success in efforts to develop and fund a coherent national defense policy.<sup>17</sup>

Rationales for developing this document included desiring to focus on the strategic nuclear balance between the U.S. and Soviet Union, Richard Nixon’s upcoming visit to China, and the desire to promote Canadian interests in the Arctic including emphasizing promoting “social justice” and ensuring a harmonious national environment. This document preposterously claimed that bomber defenses made military bombers relatively less important, that peacekeeping remained a core component of Canadian foreign and defense policy resulting in preventing or spreading hostilities, and believed that Canadians should not worry about nuclear

fallout resulting from U.S. anti-ballistic missiles intercepting Soviet missiles flying over Canada, and contended that an agreement limiting deployment of ABM systems would be beneficial to Canadian security interests.<sup>18</sup>

One clear point in this document is the key role geography plays in Canadian security as reflected in the following statement:

Canada is a three-ocean maritime nation with one of the longest coastlines in the world, and a large portion of the trade vital to our economic strength goes by sea. The Government is concerned that Canada's many and varied interests in the waters close to our shores, on the seabed extending from our coasts, and on the high seas beyond, be protected.<sup>19</sup>

This document went on to describe how Canada has passed legislation extending its territorial sea from three to twelve miles; that fishing zones encompassing 80,000 square miles had been established in Queen Charlotte Sound, Dixon Entrance and Hecate Strait on the West Coast, and in the Gulf of St. Lawrence and the Bay of Fundy on the East Coast. The report went on to acknowledge the importance of air and maritime surveillance in protecting Canadian waters and airspace with this capability being most effective by submarines in temperate zone waters but not in detecting Arctic water submarine activity.<sup>20</sup>

This report, while recognizing Canada's security challenges, refused to commit to specific defense spending levels based on Gross Domestic Product (GDP) other than staying within 1% of GDP and reducing manpower to a level of 83,000. The unwillingness of Canada to sustain a credible level of defense spending to meet NATO and NORAD obligations has been a hallmark characteristic since 1960 with the GDP of Canadian defense spending dropping from 4.143% in 1960 to less than 0.991% in 2016. While Ottawa's defense spending rose from \$CAN 1.538 billion in 1960 to \$CAN 5.063 billion in 1980, Canada's preeminent commitment to social program spending and transfers to provinces is reflected in these expenditures rising from \$CAN 1.764 billion in 1960 to \$CAN 25.371 billion in 1980. In 1960 Canada's mobilized military manpower was 120,000 from a population of 17.91 million while in 1972–1973, Canada's mobilized military manpower had dropped to 84,000 from a population of 21.8 million.<sup>21</sup>

### **1987 White Paper (Brian Mulroney)**

Except for a brief Conservative minority government under Joe Clark (PC-Yellowhead, AB) in 1979–1980, Trudeau and a brief Liberal Government in 1984 by John Turner (Vancouver Quadra, BC), dominated Canadian government and its defense policymaking during the 1970s and the first half of the 1980s. However, in 1984 Canadians elected a Conservative Government lead by Prime Minister Brian Mulroney (Baie Comeau, QC) which held power with a parliamentary majority until 1993. These years saw improved Canadian relations with the U.S. due to the presence of somewhat similar ideological administrations of Ronald Reagan and

George H.W. Bush and the strong personal relationship Mulroney had with these two presidents.<sup>22</sup>

Canada's first defense white paper under Mulroney's Government was released in 1987 and also involved the influence of Defence Minister Perrin Beatty (PC-Wellington, Grey, Dufferin, Simcoe, ON). This document reflected the ongoing reality of the Cold War between the U.S. and Soviet Union and sought to contrast what it saw as Liberal defense policy deficiencies by promoting an honest assessment of Canadian national security and to provide sufficient financial resources to execute national security requirements.

This paper acknowledged that détente's early promise was exaggerated, that East-West relationship problems were not readily negotiable, and that Canadian security policy must promote a stable international environment due to Canada's geographic location between two heavily armed superpowers. Emphasis was placed on the existing importance of the Arctic and Western Europe to Canadian security, acknowledging the Asia-Pacific region's emerging importance, and stressing the increasing Soviet military use of space demonstrated by having nearly 150 operational orbital satellites with over 90% of these engaged in gathering intelligence on Canada.<sup>23</sup>

*Challenge and Commitment* also stressed the importance of protecting Canada's Arctic sovereignty, urged creation of a nuclear submarine program to assist in this effort, stressed the age of Canada's military equipment including the Navy relying exclusively on ships in commission or under construction in 1971, ship, the Air Force using 75% of the aircraft it had in 1971, regular maritime forces of 10,000, land forces of 22,500, and air forces of 23,050. It acknowledged Canada's inability to carry out Arctic Sovereignty operations by air and sea while also expressing concern that Ottawa might have to surrender space-based surveillance operations to the U.S. The Mulroney Government proposed increasing defense spending by 2% annually after inflation for the next fifteen years, recognized that increase beyond that might be necessary, and that there would be sufficient flexibility in this spending to account for changing financial, military, strategic, and technological developments.<sup>24</sup>

Initial public response to this document was positive as reflected in newspaper articles and broadcast commentaries. Between 1984 and 1990, Canadian defense spending saw the following increases:

1984	\$CAN 7.9 billion (\$10.356 billion)
1985	\$CAN 8.386 billion (\$11.488 billion)
1986	\$CAN 9.143 billion (\$12.617 billion)
1987	\$CAN 9.708 billion (\$12.717 billion)
1988	\$CAN 10.206 billion (\$12.553 billion)
1989	\$CAN 10.982 billion \$12.958 billion
1990	\$CAN 11.323 billion (\$13.134 billion) <sup>25</sup>

This document was criticized for failing to discuss internal security or rank defense priorities and not addressing the expensive nature of defense weapons systems technologies. Criticism was also leveled at the White Paper for failing to explain why acquiring nuclear submarines was essential for Canadian security. Additional factors limiting the implementation of this document were improving relations between the West and the Soviet Union during Mikhail Gorbachev's tenure resulting in the Soviet Union's ultimate collapse and increasing Canadian budget deficits which saw Canada's national debt rise from \$CAN 24.887 billion in 1984 to \$CAN 45.034 billion in 1990 which would see Ottawa's defense spending fall to \$CAN \$10.580 billion (\$14.394 billion) by 1994.<sup>26</sup>

### **1992 White Paper (Mulroney)**

The initial early post-Cold War defense white paper released by Canada was also produced by Mulroney's Government and Defence Minister Marcel Masse (1936–2014) (PC-Frontenac, QC).<sup>27</sup> *Canadian Defence Policy* noted the seismic geopolitical and strategic changes wrought by the Soviet Union's collapse. Where Europe was concerned this document noted the following paradoxical reality:

Nationalism is in the ascendant. It can be a powerful constructive force. Yet, as ancient nations reappear, ethnic hatreds also rekindle the violent confrontations of earlier eras. Ironically, even as nationalism reshapes the borders of Central and Eastern Europe, the nations of the continents western half are foregoing sovereign prerogatives in the interest of greater economic efficiency and political stability. At their historic December 1991 meeting in Maastricht, European Community leaders agreed to a further monetary integration and increased cooperation in security and defence matters.<sup>28</sup>

This document also noted the increasing role of religion as a source of tension and division in various global areas and that globalization can have positive and negative effects in global regions. It also stressed that Canada continues to see NATO as a force for European stability and Canada's willingness to make its forces available to NATO if crisis or war occurs and remain closely engaged in European security. It also stressed the only the U.S. has the military capabilities necessary to defend North America's geographic expanses and that Canada would maintain its existing security relationship with the U.S.<sup>29</sup>

Changing international strategic environments and domestic political and economic contingencies, however, would require Canada to end its military bases in Europe and reduce the size of its armed forces from 84,000 regulars in September 1991 to 76,000 by 1995–1996 while defense spending would decline to \$CAN 10.580 billion (\$14.394 billion) by 1994. This document also announced plans to cancel construction of a facility in Kuujuaq, QC, close a military station in Bermuda

in 1994, and consolidate regional supply and publications depots to locations in Edmonton and Montreal.<sup>30</sup>

This document also stressed that Canada must maintain its ability to defend against air attacks and would do so by enhancing aerial surveillance and reconnaissance capability by enhancing CF-18 fighter squadron capability at Cold Lake, AB, and Bagotville, QC while providing additional air squadrons at Comox, BC, and Shearwater, NS for combat support, electronic warfare training, and coastal patrol while also assisting maritime and land forces. It also emphasized Ottawa's strong belief in maintaining and strengthening international arms control regimes such as the Comprehensive Test Ban Treaty, the Non-Proliferation of Nuclear Weapons Treaty, Treaty on Conventional Armed Forces in Europe, and Missile Technology Control Regime.<sup>31</sup>

This white paper was criticized in various Canadian newspapers as being a "muddle of wishful thinking and idle negligence," the State Department expressing disappointment over planned troop withdrawals; that it is bad policy for the Finance Minister instead of the Defence Minister to set defense policy; and Navy Captain Robert Thomas said the white paper was more inward looking than Canadian foreign policy and criticizing the document's naval policy contending:

The attempt to respond to a full range of maritime tasks inherent in the announced defence policy is neither economically or militarily sound.... With a skimpy fleet divided between two coasts (and unable to guard the third), the resulting capacity will be insufficient to fully satisfy national requirements or to make a significant difference to an alliance.... The Canadian Navy of the future cannot satisfy national security requirements if it tries to be all things to all people.

Thomas went on to argue that the planned acquisition of six new conventional submarines and six new corvettes should be cancelled and that 18 new frigates should be purchased to build what he saw as a stronger more flexible Navy.<sup>32</sup>

### **1994 White Paper (Jean Chretien)**

The next two years saw significant change in Canada's electoral composition. Mulroney's increasingly unpopular government ended with his 1993 resignation and brief replacement as Prime Minister by Kim Campbell (PC-Vancouver Centre, BC).<sup>33</sup> This unpopularity resulted in a splintering of the Progressive Conservative Party with a conservative populist Reform (REF) party based in Western Canada and lead by Preston Manning (REF-Calgary Southwest, AB) taking away support from the PC's. This ideological splintering proved to be a political windfall for the Liberals who won a decisive victory in the 1993 election reducing the PC's to two House of Commons seats and giving Reform 52 seats while paving the way to thirteen consecutive years of Liberal governance with Jean Chretien being (LIB-San Maurice, QC) Prime Minister from 1993–2003.<sup>34</sup>

The 1994 White Paper on Defence was the premier defense policy document of Chretien's premiership and produced by Defence Minister David Collenette (LIB-Don Valley East, ON). Its rhetoric reflected the idea of a "peace dividend" due to the Soviet Union's collapse apparently obviating the need for significant Canadian military forces. This mindset and concern in Chretien's government over reducing a \$CAN 40 billion budget deficit saw defense spending decrease 30% in real terms between 1993–1994 and 1998–1999; military personnel reduced from 75,000 to 50,000 and the delay and cancellation of new equipment.<sup>35</sup>

Broad topical white paper contents included proclaiming the Cold War's conclusion, the rise of ethnic, religious, and political extremism and the spread of advanced weapons technologies as major security problems, the need for combat capable forces within budgetary constraints, protecting Canada by being able to monitor and control activity within national territory, airspace, and maritime jurisdictional areas, maintaining defense cooperation with the U.S., and contributing to international security by participating in multinational peacekeeping operations, strengthening the United Nations, and participating and reforming NATO.<sup>36</sup>

Specific combat operational capabilities promised by this document included:

- A naval task force with up to four combatants (destroyers, frigates, or submarines) and a support ship with appropriate maritime air support;
- Three separate battle groups or a brigade group consisting of three infantry battalions, an armored regime and artillery regiment with appropriate combat and combat service support;
- A wing of fighter aircraft with appropriate support and a squadron of tactical transport aircraft;
- Earmarking an infantry battalion group as a UN standby force or serving with NATO's intermediate reaction force; and
- Terminating Canada's commitment to maintain a battalion group for defending northern Norway.<sup>37</sup>

Further provisions of this document included cutting acquisitions by at least \$CAN 15 billion over the next 15 years, reducing the DND civilian workforce to approximately 20,000 by 1999, placing acute emphasis on social engineering in Canadian forces employment by providing "equitable employment opportunities" for personnel regardless of gender, race, sexual orientation, or culture, and reducing anti-submarine warfare activities, focusing on protecting shipping and countering missile-carrying submarines in the North Atlantic and increasing participation in UN and multilateral operations.<sup>38</sup>

This document reflects a reassertion of idealism and utopianism in Canadian national security policymaking. It may have been realistic in terms of Canada's budgetary environment and extant public opinion and in reflecting increasing Canadian interest in Latin America and the Asia-Pacific. However, it did not accommodate for Canadian participation in the Kosovo War and intrastate conflicts in countries as varied as East Timor, Haiti, Rwanda, and Somalia resulting in increasing operational tempo and stress on Canadian Forces, the rise of Islamist terrorism, the

emerging threat of ballistic missiles and the refusal to develop indigenous ballistic missile defense (BMD) systems or participate in the U.S. BMD system, and displeasure by Canadian military officers that their concerns about operational capability erosions were not listened to by policymakers unwilling to cope with the reality that international military commitments require high-quality personnel, equipment, and significant financial resources to sustain and have domestic and international credibility.<sup>39</sup>

### **2004 National Security Policy (Paul Martin)**

Chretien resigned in 2003 and was replaced in 2004 by Paul Martin (LIB-Lasalle, Emard, QC).<sup>40</sup> Between 2000 and 2006 Canadian defense spending was:

2000	\$CAN 12.314 billion (\$12.787 billion)
2001	\$CAN 13.191 billion (\$13.126 billion)
2002	\$CAN 13.379 billion (\$13.193 billion)
2003	\$CAN 14.143 billion (\$13.436 billion)
2004	\$CAN 14.951 billion (\$13.945 billion)
2005	\$CAN 16.001 billion (\$14.558 billion)
2006	\$CAN 17.066 billion (\$15.234 billion) <sup>41</sup>

This period also saw the numbers of Canadian military personnel increase from 81,600 in 2001 to 87,700 in 2006. Key reasons for these increases included the 9/11 terrorist attacks in the U.S., the need for Canada to increase its border control and counterterrorism capabilities, and Canadian participation in antiterrorist operations in military operations in Afghanistan. A key step in upgrading Canadian defense capabilities was the December 2003 establishment of a Department of Public Safety and Emergency Preparedness. At the same time, Canada refused to participate in antiterrorist military operations in Japan and the U.S.' ballistic missile defense programs for various reasons including not being seen as too close to the George W. Bush Administration's policies, retaining its interest in multilateral and peacekeeping oriented solutions to international security problems, and deifying United Nations resolutions as having preeminence over national government policy.<sup>42</sup>

Martin's government released a national security policy statement in 2004 and a defense document to an international policy statement in 2005. His government would be one that lived on borrowed time due to increasing public dissatisfaction with a long period of Liberal Government demonstrated by the Quebec sponsorship scandal which saw government publicity contracts to promote Canadian federalism in Quebec go to advertising firms connected with the Liberal Party. The evolution of this scandal diminished public confidence and trust in the Liberals, produced a highly critical governmental commission report, and ultimately resulted in the Liberals being toppled from power in January 2006 by the reformed Conservative Party of Canada (CPC).<sup>43</sup>

The April 2004 document was the first Canadian defense white paper in a decade and involved Martin and Defence Minister David Pratt (LIB-Nepean-Carleton, ON). His service as Martin's defense minister would be cut short by his June 28, 2004 federal election defeat to a CPC candidate and Bill Graham (LIB-Toronto Centre, ON) would serve as Defence Minister for the remainder of Martin's Government.<sup>44</sup>

This document claimed Canada's three core national security interests were:

1. Protecting Canada and Canadians at home and abroad;
2. Ensuring Canada is not a base for threats to our allies; and
3. Contributing to international security.

Additional policy measures described in this document included establishing an Integrated Threat Assessment Center to ensure all threat-related information is compiled, assessed, and reaches policymakers needing it in a timely and effective manner; establishing a National Security Advisory Council consisting of non-governmental experts; developing an advisory Cross-Cultural Roundtable on Security consisting of members of Canadian ethno-cultural and religious communities, and making the Department of Public Safety and Emergency Preparedness the entity responsible for testing and auditing federal agency departments critical security responsibilities.<sup>45</sup>

Developing threat assessment capabilities, establishing a National Security Advisory Council, and giving Public Safety and Emergency Preparedness Canada key security testing and auditing powers are sound measures. However, establishing a Cross-Cultural Roundtable on Security is pandering to separatism and group identity politics when national security policymaking should be focused on national cohesion and a coordinated national governmental response to security crises and the military strategic and operational realities influencing these crises and the ability of governments to respond to them.<sup>46</sup>

Functional areas of Canadian policymaking targeted in this document included intelligence, emergency planning and management, public health, transport security, border security, and international security. Specific performance measures targeted for enhancement within these component entities included increasing spending to enhance Canadian intelligence collection capability emphasizing security intelligence; increasing federal cooperation with provincial, territorial, and municipal emergency operations centers; replenishing and updating the National Emergency Services Stockpile System; clarifying responsibilities and strengthening marine security sectoral coordination; deploying facial recognition biometric technology on Canadian passports consistent with international standards; and ensuring Canadian Forces are flexible, responsive, and combat-capable for wide operational ranges including allied interoperability.<sup>47</sup>

The National Security Strategy was projected to cost over \$CAN 500 million and balance national security with personal freedoms with maritime security being a major recipient of this funding. The conservative *National Post*, however, referenced the recent Al Qaida attack on Madrid's train station by stressing that

Canadians do not believe they are locked in the 21<sup>st</sup> century's long war against Islamist terrorism, warning that then current generations of Canadians had not experienced security environments like their ancestors did in two world wars and the Cold War, contending that the Martin Government's policy was short on details and shorter on money, and warning that it may take the occurrence of terrorist events within Canada for Canadians to become more security conscious. Criticism of this nonchalant attitude toward national security was expressed in a letter to the *Ottawa Citizen* warning the Canada was good at wasting money on questionable heritage projects, government advertising, a gun registry, and bilingualism when giving the military the resources needed to protect the public from terrorism would be a better use of taxpayer dollars.<sup>48</sup>

### **2005 International Policy Defense Statement (Martin)**

The following year the Martin government Foreign Ministry released a five volume series of international policy statements with one of the volumes covering defense policy. These document compilations were issued by Defence Minister Graham and Foreign Minister Pierre Pettigrew (LIB-Papineau, QC) and also covered foreign affairs, international trade and international development.<sup>49</sup>

Themes addressed in the defense volume of these reports included the international security environment in the early 21<sup>st</sup> century, a new vision for Canadian Forces, protecting Canada and Canadians, the Canada–U.S. defence relationship in a changing world, contributing to a safer world, and future tasks for Canadian forces. This document proclaimed that the Canadian forces personnel would be increased by 5,000 regular and 3,000 reserves which would enable Canada to participate in international operations anywhere, that land forces would receive the vast majority of this increase effectively doubling their capacity to undertake overseas operations, and that Canada would gain the ability to continuously sustain up to 5,000 personnel on international operations while also better responding to natural disasters and terrorist attacks.<sup>50</sup>

This document also noted the increasing operational tempo of Canadian Forces since 1990 saying that in May 2004 Canada ranked second among NATO countries in the percentage of personnel deployed on multinational operations and sixth in terms of total numbers. It also stressed how the complex and chaotic contemporary operational environment (three-block war) meant that land and naval forces could carry out integrated operations in one city block, stabilization operations in another block, and humanitarian operations in an adjacent block while also enforcing maritime exclusion zones, air forces flying in supplies and humanitarian aid while also needing to engage opponents. Such developments would require Canadian forces to better integrate maritime, land, air, and special operations forces; adapt their capabilities and force structures to deal with threats arising from instability in failed states; and requiring forces to become more responsive by enhancing their ability to respond quickly to domestic Canadian or international crises by arriving

on the scene faster, making rapid transitions to operations upon arrival, moving more expeditiously within theater, and sustaining deployments for extended periods.<sup>51</sup>

This document dubiously claimed that Canada no longer faced the threat of Russian bombers in Canadian airspace when this would become a recurring problem over the following decade. It correctly stated that terrorist groups could use hijacked airliners, crop dusters, drones, and cruise missiles to attack Canadian targets and that the government must improve its gathering, tracking, analysis, and use of threat information.<sup>52</sup>

One conservative journalistic analysis of this document described it as “drunk on bureaucratic babble” and “these pages deliver nothing except pious declarations of intent.” A Liberal Party Senator stressed that Canada needed to spend money on its military stressing that Army commanders had to scramble to find parts, equipment, and personnel from one another to mobilize; that the Navy had serious problems with every class of fleet ships being designed to fight yesterday’s wars; that the Air Force had insufficient capacity to move troops effectively and quickly to combat zones and humanitarian relief sites; that Canada’s military needed to increase its size from 62,000 to 90,000 to carry out the demanding tasks assigned to it by the government; and that while Canadians are spending about \$CAN 373 per capita on defense, Australians and British per capita defense spending are \$CAN 688 and \$CAN 988 per capita respectively.<sup>53</sup>

### **Canada First Defense Strategy 2008 (Stephen Harper)**

Liberal Party rule came to an end in 2006 when a minority Conservative Government was elected under the leadership of Prime Minister Stephen Harper (CPC-Calgary Southwest) and remained in power until late 2015 following two successful reelection campaigns in 2008 and 2011.<sup>54</sup> Harper’s party continued the ongoing Canadian rhetorical tradition of vowing to increase Canada’s defense capabilities, achieving some success, then failing to follow through on these rhetorical commitments for various reasons. A \$CAN 5.3 billion defense spending increase spread over five years was introduced in the government’s first budget in May 2006. The Arctic was an early area of emphasis for the CPC Government with Defence Minister Gordon O’Connor (CPC-Carleton-Mississippi Mills, ON) announcing in June 2006 that the Cabinet would approve spending \$CAN 3.4 billion for Boeing C-17 Globemaster air military transport aircraft. However, media revelations in February 2007 showed the government backing off many of its Arctic promises.<sup>55</sup> On May 12, 2008, Harper and Defence Minister Peter Mackay (CPC-Central Nova, NS) issued the next defence white paper *Canada First Defence Strategy*.<sup>56</sup>

Contents of this document stated Canadian forces would have the ability to conduct the following six core missions:

- Conduct daily domestic and continental operations, including in the Arctic and through NORAD;
- Support a major international event in Canada, such as the 2010 Olympics;
- Respond to a major terrorist attack;
- Support civilian authorities during a crisis in Canada such as a natural disaster;
- Lead and/or conduct a major international operation for an extended period, and
- Deploy forces in response to crises elsewhere in the world for shorter periods.<sup>57</sup>

Additional commitments and objectives promised by this document included providing predictable defense spending increases over the next 20 years including increasing this spending from 1.5%–2% of GDP beginning in Fiscal Year 2011–2012; increasing such spending from \$CAN 18 billion in 2008–2009 to over \$30 billion in 2027–2028 for a cumulative total of approximately \$CAN 490 billion. Proposed equipment acquisitions included purchasing 17 new C-130J Hercules tactical airlift craft, 16 CH-47 Chinook helicopters, three replenishment ships, 2,300 trucks, up to 100 Leopard 2 tanks, and 6–8 Arctic/offshore patrol ships. Balanced investments were promised in the following foundational military capabilities including personnel, equipment, readiness, and infrastructure. Specific metrics of these investments included:

- Increasing military personnel to 70,000 regular forces and 30,000 reserve forces;
- Replacing core equipment fleets including:

15 ships to replace existing destroyers and frigates
10–12 maritime patrol aircraft
17 fixed-wing search and rescue aircraft
65 next-generation fighter aircraft; and
A fleet of land combat vehicles and systems.

- Strengthening the overall state of Forces readiness to deploy and their ability to sustain operations once deployed; and
- Improving and modernizing defence infrastructure.<sup>58</sup>

This policy was praised and criticized by varying sectors of Canadian politics and the defense community. Laurie Hawn (CPC-Edmonton East, AB) told the House of Commons on May 14, 2008 that the government supported the Canadian forces, would provide them the necessary equipment, and provide Canada’s defense industry with the jobs and tools to achieve these objectives.<sup>59</sup>

Criticism of the white paper and its funding was expressed on May 16 by MP Marlene Jennings (LIB-Notre Dame-de-Grâce-Lachine, QC) who criticized the government for not allowing the defense plan to be read and demanded the government provide more specifics including how much the strategy would cost Canadians.<sup>60</sup>

A 2010 article in the *Canadian Military Journal* maintained *Canada First* was a good first step for restoring Canada’s international reputation and that \$CAN 30 billion in annual defense spending is a small insurance premium for protecting Canadian interests and the Canadian economy.<sup>61</sup> A 2009 article in *Survival* criticized Harper’s Government for acknowledging that its northern military moves are

responding to increased Russian assertiveness, that Harper is recreating “myths of the Cold War,” and that identifying Russia as a potential threat is contrary to the Northern Dimension of Canada’s foreign policy declaring that Canada is positioned to develop an Arctic strategic partnership with Russia. An analysis that same year by the Canadian Defence & Foreign Affairs Institute praised this document for summarizing governmental defense perspectives and plans and approved of its proposed small but steady defense funding increases. However, it also faulted *Canada First* for having an excessively general strategic framework and failing to prioritize its initiatives.<sup>62</sup>

A 2009 consultant’s report prepared for DND revealed various findings about support for Canada’s military, awareness of defense spending, and different regional breakdowns in support for Canadian defense efforts. Report findings revealed that 82% of respondents support the Canadian Forces with over 54% strongly supporting Canadian Forces. Overall support for these forces has historically tended to be lower in Quebec though there was an increase in support for these forces in this province from 62–73% between March and December 2009. Public support for significant government defense spending is fairly high at 75% but in Quebec this falls to 51% with Alberta ranking highest in support with 91% of this province’s respondents favoring significant defense spending.<sup>63</sup>

Additional report findings showed 61% of Canadians were relatively optimistic that the government could meet *Canada First* funding objectives with 71% of those in Atlantic Canada being most optimistic and 56% of British Columbians being least optimistic; awareness of plans to increase new military equipment saw 66% aware of the intent of purchasing land combat vehicles, 63% military aircraft; and 45% ships; only 36% of Canadians believed the Forces had the equipment to do their job, only 26% believe that DND gets good value when making major equipment purchases, and 71% believed that defense infrastructure spending benefits local economies.<sup>64</sup>

During the Harper Government’s tenure in power between 2006 and 2015, defense spending occurred at the following levels:

2006	\$CAN 17.066 billion (\$15.234 billion)
2007	\$CAN 19.255 billion (\$16.609 billion)
2008	\$CAN 21.100 billion (\$17.9 billion)
2009	\$CAN 21.828 billion (\$18.717 billion)
2010	\$CAN 19.255 billion (\$16.905 billion)
2011	\$CAN 21.808 billion (\$17.477 billion)
2012	\$CAN 19.978 billion (\$16.619 billion)
2013	\$CAN \$18.764 billion (\$15.362 billion)
2014	\$CAN \$20.076 billion (\$15.613 billion)
2015	\$CAN \$19.431 billion (\$15.317 billion) <sup>65</sup>

During Harper’s Government Canadian defense spending as a percentage of GDP began in 2006 at 1.2%, peaked at 1.4% in 2009, before dropping to 1% in 2015.<sup>66</sup>

A March 23, 2017 NATO analysis revealed that Canada ranked 23<sup>rd</sup> out of 28 NATO countries in the percentage of GDP it spent on defense with only Belgium, the Czech Republic, Iceland, Luxembourg, and Spain spending less on defense. This assessment also revealed that Canada spent 18.06% of its budget on defense equipment which is less than NATO's guideline of 20% spending on defense equipment, less than NATO's recommended 2% of GDP for defense spending, and that Ottawa's 2015 per capita expenditure was U.S. \$492 as opposed to the NATO average of \$939. On a positive note, Canadian military personnel increased from 60,000 in 2009 to 66,000 in 2015 though this last figure declined from a peak of 68,000 between 2011 and 2013.<sup>67</sup>

### **2017 Strong, Secure, Engaged (Justin Trudeau)**

After nearly ten years of Harper's Government, in late 2015 the Canada's electoral pendulum shifted with Canadians reverting to a Liberal Government with Justin Trudeau (LIB-Papineau-QC) as Prime Minister. In May 2017, this Trudeau's Government, including Defence Minister Harjit Singh Sajjan (LIB-Vancouver South) released its new white paper *Strong Secure Engaged: Canada's Defence Policy*.<sup>68</sup>

Compilation of this document involved a public consultation process including crowdsourcing from various individuals and organizations. Nearly 20,200 online submissions to the *Defence Policy Review* were made through an online consultation portal and over 4,700 participants contributed comments or votes using this forum. Eight cross-country roundtable meetings were held with two in Ottawa and the others in Edmonton, Halifax, Montreal, Toronto, Vancouver, and Yellowknife. House and Senate Defence Committees also contributed to the process as did indigenous Canadians. An online public consultation report based on this feedback was released on October 24, 2016.<sup>69</sup>

University of Calgary Political Science Professor Rob Huebert stressed the Arctic's renewed geopolitical importance stressing increasing American and Russian aircraft and submarine capabilities in this region. Maintaining that this requires Canada to rethink its previous emphasis on Arctic cooperation, he urged Canada and NORAD to improve an aerial surveillance system which had not been updated since 1985 and to make a decision on replacing the aging fleet of CF-18 jet fighters. He also stressed that Canada needs to rethink former Prime Minister Harper's decision that there is no place for NATO in the Arctic by contending that Canada should accept Finland and Sweden into NATO membership in order to strengthen Arctic defense against a resurgent Russia which has been making increasing aerial incursions into those countries.<sup>70</sup>

David Bercuson, a University of Calgary historian colleague of Huebert's stressed the perennial problem of Ottawa's unwillingness to meet the NATO standard of spending at least 2% of its GDP on defense. He also maintained that Canada must decide which global parts are most important to Canada's interests; which defense

spectrum arenas Canada should try to cover; and the extent to Canada engage militarily in areas where it has limited national interests.<sup>71</sup>

Dr. Karen Breeck, the former President of Medical Women of Canada who as served as a Canadian Forces flight surgeon, complained that the Canadian military's force structure was:

still largely based on the stereotypical soldier of Canada's past: male, white, European background, able-bodied, heterosexual, married with a stay-at-home wife, born in Canada, English or French mother tongue, Christian religious background, and with a core notion that war and soldiers = masculinity, as reinforced by Hollywood and popular media. If diversity truly is our strength as a nation and people are our most important asset, then defence priorities, policies, and practices must support and enable the "other" as a full and valued CAF team member.

She went on to maintain that the Canadian military should provide nationalized funding to ensure address gender integration problems including research, military equipment modification, life support equipment, pregnancy related needs, and formalize, analyze, and disseminate lessons learned from such integration.<sup>72</sup>

Jennifer Allen Simons of the Vancouver-based Simons Foundation stressed pleasure that Canada was taking up its former position at the United Nations (UN), seeking a UN Security Council seat, maintained that conflict resolution, humanitarian assistance, and maintained diplomatic engagement should be more important than military conflict. She went on to assert that "currently no threats to Canada require a military response;" that threats to Canada are natural disasters and terrorist threats; that Canada should not participate in ballistic missile defense since the threat of missile attack has grown more slowly than anticipated; that China is threatened by U.S. sea-based anti-missile defenses; that Canada should rejuvenate nuclear disarmament; and that Ottawa should not invest in fighter aircraft since it is not under threat from such weaponry.<sup>73</sup>

*Strong Secure and Engaged* also includes the fingerprints of Foreign Minister Chrystia Freeland (LIB-University Rosedale, ON) whose foreword to this document proclaims that defense policy will make it possible for Canada to implement a "progressive, feminist foreign" policy to achieve shared objectives. An earlier journalistic essay by Freeland saw her describe Russian President Vladimir Putin as "cuddly, cooing," expressed hope that he might only serve two terms as President, and would eventually consider a second career as an environmental activist.<sup>74</sup>

This white paper claimed it was the most rigorously costed Canadian defense policy ever, that it would meet Canada's domestic and international defense needs, and that governmental defense spending would increase from \$CAN 18.9 million in 2016–2017 to \$CAN 32.7 million in 2026–2027. It stressed it would provide various kinds of support for Canadian military personnel and their families while also promoting an agenda of social engineering by increasing the number of women in Canada's military from 15% of personnel in 2017 to 25% of personnel in 2016.<sup>75</sup>

Force structure enhancements promised by this document including acquiring 15 surface combatant ships for the RCN and recapitalizing the Canadian Army's land combat capabilities and aging vehicle fleets along with modernizing command and control systems in order to expand its light force capabilities to be more agile and effective in complex operational theaters including peace operations. *Strong Secure Engaged* committed to acquiring 88 advanced fighter aircraft for the RCAF for enforcing Canadian aerial sovereignty, meet its NORAD and NATO commitments, and recapitalize aircraft such as the CP-140 Aurora anti-submarine warfare and surveillance aircraft. Additionally, Canadian Special Operations Forces Command is to be given the means to expand its operational capacity and invest in capabilities enabling rapidly deployable and agile forces to carry out domestic and international missions.<sup>76</sup>

Force projection enhancements also aspired to in *Strong Secure Engaged* include increasing the size of regular Canadian armed forces by 3,500 to 71,500 enhancing Arctic coverage with drone aircraft and enhanced satellite capability, enhancing cyber capabilities by hardening defenses and conducting active cyber operations against potential enemies in government authorized military missions, and developing capabilities such as supporting two sustained deployments of 500–1,500 personnel, a one time-limited deployment of 500–1,500 personnel for 6–9 months duration, and expanding abilities to provide civil assistance to authorities in terrorist or disaster situations.<sup>77</sup>

A good example of how this is more a social policy document than a national security policy document is reflected in the number of times selected individual words appear within its contents:

Ballistic Missiles	2
China	3
Diversity	47
Gender	40
Inclusion	17
Islam	0
North Korea	4
Nuclear	13
Peacekeeping	7
Russia	10
Strategic	19
Strategy	28
Terrorism	18
War	2 <sup>78</sup>

*Strong Secure Engaged* is an egregious example of using a defense white paper as a document for promoting victim oriented group identity political objectives such as diversity and gender theory instead of containing sound military policy and threat analysis. The purpose of defense white papers is providing credible strategies and the sustained financial resources necessary to meet national security objectives

through diplomatic, economic, military, and political means such as combat readiness and collaboration with allied countries.

*Strong Secure Engaged* received favorable support from the Liberal Party when it was unveiled in Parliament, but scorching criticism from the CPC opposition. Defence Minister Sajjan said on May 29, 2017 that Canada had tripled its trainers and doubled its intelligence on Iraq and that funding in the defense policy review would give Canadian forces the predictable and sustainable funding escalator they need to carry out their operations. On June 13, 2017, Jean Rioux (LIB-St. Jean, QC) contended that Conservative mismanagement of renewing Canada's jet fighter fleet had forced the Liberal Government to explore purchasing 18 new fighters until a replacement for the CF-18 could be found and that a modern air fleet was vital for Canada to defend its airspace and sovereignty.<sup>79</sup>

Five days earlier, Shadow Defence Minister James Bezan (CPC-Selkirk, Interlake, Eastman, MB) proclaimed:

Yesterday, the Minister of National Defence presented Canadians with a book of empty promises. In two years the Liberals have failed to deliver a single piece of military equipment, and they do not plan on buying anything for our troops until after the next election. The Prime Minister already believes that our troops are appropriately provisioned. The Minister of National Defence cannot explain where the money is going to come from. When the Minister of Finance was asked about this yesterday, he said, "Go ask the defence minister. Where is the money going to come from?"<sup>80</sup>

Bezan resumed his attack on Sajjan and what he saw as shortcomings in defense planning and funding with this June 20 riposte:

Mr. Speaker, we are not questioning the minister's record. We are questioning his trustworthiness. Case in point, the sole-sourcing for 18 Super Hornets where the capability gap is imaginary. We already know that 88% of defence experts and 13 former Royal Canadian Air Force commanders have said there is no capability gap.

We have already seen \$12 billion worth of cuts in two budgets under this minister. The government has done a defence policy review, but there is no money to actually resource it. If there is no money to resource it, then it is a book of empty promises.

The minister has been out there doing his tour. Canadians and members of the Canadian Armed Forces are hoping it is his farewell tour, because this is a minister who has gone out, and tried to sell something when we know the money is not in the budget. The Minister of Finance has said that currently the Canadian Armed Forces are properly provisioned. I can tell the House the money is not there to do the things the government says it is going to do.<sup>81</sup>

**Analysis** – A 2017 report by Canada’s Conference of Defence Associations (CDA) wearily proclaimed that repeated Canadian governments came to power proclaiming that “Canada is back” and that defense policy reviews have been sporadic occurrences. It went on to argue that the Trudeau Government may not have had real interest in a serious and extensive review of national defense policy, and that governmental defense policy should focus on just defending Canada but being victorious in defending Canada. CDA went on to argue the “government must overcome its debilitating timidity about defence matters” and that effective defense never has been, never is, and never will be cheap. It also criticized Canada for following the opposite of Theodore Roosevelt’s aphorism of “speak softly and carry a big stick” and that over the past five decades Canada has relied heavily on U.S. taxpayers to defend it.<sup>82</sup>

The Macdonald-Laurier Institute also excoriated this white paper. While acknowledging it made important contributions to improving the military’s ability to manage threats and advance Canada’s overseas interests, it asserted it did not provide an adequate conceptual foundation for DND to plan for the future. It faulted *Strong Secure Engaged* for vaguely speaking of Canada’s declining to identify specific threats facing Canada and its allies, and not linking threats facing Canadian interests to actual responses. Such failure in providing proper planning guidance hinders the military’s ability to adapt to emerging contingencies in an accelerating technologically developing security environment revolutionizing the conduct of war. Macdonald-Laurier said that without prioritizing Canadian Forces must prepare for all scenarios scattering finite resources over a wide area leaving significant capabilities gaps.<sup>83</sup>

Canadians have conflicting and often ambiguous attitudes on military policy matters according to recent polling by Angus Reid and Forum Research Inc. A June 15, 2017 poll on important issues facing Canadians found terrorism and security was ranked as the most important by 13% of respondents behind the economy, the deficit/government spending, health care, and jobs/unemployment. An October 24, 2014 poll showed that 55% of Canadians said they were not confident in the ability of security services to prevent domestic terrorist acts, 50% of Canadians consider terrorism and ISIS top security threats ahead of Russian aggression and climate change. A September 25, 2014 poll showed 2/3 of Canadians supported some kind of involvement in U.S.-led action against ISIS, 38% supporting Canada sending military advisors to assist the U.S., 28% favoring using Canadian troops; 23% opposing Canadian involvement, 11% not sure; and 73% thinking U.S. efforts against ISIS will achieve some success against ISIS. A May 26, 2014 poll found that 44% of Canadians have a great deal of trust in Canada’s military making it the country’s most trusted institution; an April 16, 2015 poll showed 48% of Canadians approving and 40% disapproving of a Canadian Forces mission to Ukraine with this support being most popular among males, middle income individuals, individual in the prairie provinces and Alberta, Conservatives, and Anglophones and least popular in Quebec, among Liberals, New Democrats, and Francophones. Finally,

an October 17, 2017 poll noted fears of nuclear war among Canadians are rising with 55% of respondents describing this as a very serious or fairly serious problem for Canada and 29% of Canadians saying they should join the U.S. ballistic missile defense system with 44% of Canadians should not join this system.<sup>84</sup>

## **Conclusion**

The insularity many Canadians may have felt toward global security topics was brutally shattered with the October 22, 2014 attack in Ottawa on the Canadian War Memorial and Canadian Parliament by Michael Zehaf-Bibeau resulting in the murder of a Canadian soldier. Zehaf-Bibeau was killed by a parliamentary security officer inside the Houses of Parliament while many members were present including Prime Minister Stephen Harper. A report on this incident expressed concern over duplicative security jurisdiction over the Parliament Hill complex between the Royal Canadian Mounted Police, Ontario Provincial Police, and parliamentary security forces.<sup>85</sup>

Canada has contributed and continues making positive contributions and sacrifices for global security and advancing freedom. This has been demonstrated in Afghanistan where 158 Canadian soldiers were killed between 2002 and 2011 and by Ottawa's valued contributions to NATO and NORAD.<sup>86</sup> Canada's 2016 defense budget is \$CAN 20.322 billion (\$15.157 billion); active duty personnel in Canadian Forces number 63,000 out of a July 1, 2017 population of 36,708,083, and the 2016 Warsaw Summit of NATO countries saw Canada agree to provide 450 personnel to a battle group in Latvia.<sup>87</sup>

Unfortunately, commitment to essential defense spending and serious military strategic planning and sustainment have been an afterthought for decades in Canadian defense white papers and political debate. A key problem underlying this lack of sustained Canadian commitment to military policymaking is that social programs take preeminence in Canadian political priorities and government spending. Recent articles maintain that the influence of Canada's 1966 Medical Care Act gives Canada a social welfare commitment resulting in political leaders giving preferential treatment to "butter" over "guns," regardless of their partisan perspective, consequentially leaving augmenting social spending as a focal prerequisite for enhancing the political survival of Canadian leaders.<sup>88</sup>

This schizophrenia between short-term rhetoric on fulfilling national security requirements and domestic social spending and prioritizing perceived social policy requirements has been reflected in the text of the Canadian defense white papers analyzed here and in other Canadian defense policy statements and debate. Another recent example of this schizophrenia appears in a June 2017 parliamentary committee report on the importance of naval forces to Canadian security. This document's conclusion featured many sensible recommendations such as ensuring that the RCN is a key pillar of national security and sovereignty; that the fleet's size and budget be increased to meet domestic and international obligations; that a

National Shipbuilding Strategy be supported; that the submarine fleet be replaced and upgraded to have under-ice capabilities, that drone technology be integrated into the fleet for Arctic and maritime domain awareness; and that there be increased focus and doctrine to advance Canada’s Arctic naval capability and presence. Unfortunately, this same document also let itself fall into the abyss of group identity politics when said the RCN “must ensure that its personnel better reflect Canadian society....”<sup>89</sup>

The quality of Canadian defense policymaking is also constrained by weak parliamentary oversight. Parliamentary defense committees do not have access to classified information. Such access could be statutorily granted by Parliament but this has not occurred. Consequently, this enables the government to keep such information from these committees limiting their ability to engage in intense oversight of defense matters. It also results in opposition parliamentarians preferring to engage in public criticism instead of secret monitoring of DND and the armed forces. Effective parliamentary oversight of defense is essential if Canada hopes to upgrade the quality of its military power and defense activities. Ottawa’s defense policy-making commitments are also weakened by an internationalist orientation and reputational concerns combining to create a cycle of engagement and re-engagement where extrication from military commitments comes with high reputational costs. A result of this is Canadian participation in multilateral operations is being seen as a good ally but ceding control over the strategic duration of these commitments to forces beyond national control or not participating in such commitments and risking international standing.<sup>90</sup>

Demonstration of the relatively short-term nature of Canadian international military operational commitments is reflected in the following two tables:

**Canada’s Military Missions Since 2001**

	Year	Commitment	Duration
Afghanistan	2001	Combat mission, Kandahar	6 months
	2003	ISAF rotation, Kabul	12 months
	2005	Combat and Provincial Reconstruction (PRT) Kandahar	9–12 months & 18 months
	2006	First Kandahar extension	2 years
	2008	Second Kandahar extension	3 years
	2010	NATO training mission	4 years
Libya	March 2011	Naval and air support	3 months
	June 2011	Naval and air support	3 months
	September 2011	Naval and air support	3 months
Anti-ISIS	October 2014	Training; air campaign	6 months
	March 2015	Training; air campaign	12 months

### Canada's Strategic Duration Explained

	Year	Duration	Explanation
Afghanistan	2001	6 months	Logistical
	2003	12 months	Alliance, operational
	2005	9–12 months and 18 months	Alliance
	2006	2 years	Alliance, multilateral, dyadic
	2008	3 years	Alliance, multilateral, dyadic
	2010	4 years	Alliance, dyadic
Libya	March 2011	3 months	Alliance
	June 2011	3 months	Alliance
	September 2011	3 months	Alliance
Anti-ISIS	October 2014	6 months	Pragmatic
	March 2015	12 months	Pragmatic, electoral <sup>91</sup>

Canadian Prime Minister Mackenzie King in 1937 asked if it was possible for Canada to maintain friendly relations with the U.S. and ignore its defenses. An internal government memorandum published soon after contended that if Canada placing its defense in American hands “would virtually make us a Protectorate of the United States – subjecting all our external policy and some of our internal policy to the supervision of Washington.”<sup>92</sup>

In a world characterized by increasing Russian aggression in the Arctic, Middle East, and Eastern Europe; Chinese aggression in the East and South China Seas; an increasingly bellicose North Korea developing a nuclear arsenal capable of reaching North America; various forms of Islamist terrorism; and assorted methods of cyber warfare, spaced-based power projection, and weapons of mass destruction; Canada can no longer cling to the belief that its good intentions immunize it from hostile global forces. Canadians must learn to accept hard power realities of international affairs, the innate and unrelenting aggression of human nature and international power politics, and the threats of external aggression and potential subversion to its security and vital interests.

This can be done by increasing and sustaining its defense spending to well over the NATO recommended 2% of GDP, increasing the size of its active duty armed forces to over 100,000, augmenting its air, land, and naval capabilities to achieve greater interoperability with NATO countries, developing forces capable of sustaining unilateral expeditionary operations, joining the U.S. ballistic missile defense system, exclusively focusing its military policymaking on defending its vital interests in North America, Europe, and the Asia–Pacific in collaboration with NATO and Pacific Rim allies, and making its Defence Minister the most important cabinet position after the Prime Minister.

Canada must jettison its utopian belief in peacekeeping and social engineering as valid instruments of national security policymaking and make the requisite financial and human resource commitments necessary to national defense in its force structure and defense policymaking documents. This must be done, even at the expense of popular social programs and its perceived internationalist reputation,

if Ottawa wants to be taken seriously as a credible player in international security policymaking among the world's democratic countries.<sup>93</sup>

## REFERENCES

1. See Canada, Parliament, House of Commons, *The State of Readiness of the Canadian Forces: Report of the Standing Committee on National Defence*, (Ottawa: Standing Committee on National Defence, December 2012): [http://epe.lac-bac.gc.ca/100/201/301/weekly\\_checklist/2012/internet/w12-51-U-E.html/collections/collection\\_2012/parl/XC34-1-1-411-05-eng.pdf](http://epe.lac-bac.gc.ca/100/201/301/weekly_checklist/2012/internet/w12-51-U-E.html/collections/collection_2012/parl/XC34-1-1-411-05-eng.pdf); Accessed November 10, 2017; Peter C. Newman, *True North Not Strong and Free: Defending the Peaceable Kingdom in the Nuclear Age*, (Markham, ON: Penguin Books Canada, 1984); Dennis Stairs, "The Public Politics of the Canadian Defence and Foreign Policy Reviews," *Canadian Foreign Policy Journal*, 3(1)(1995): 91–116: DOI: 10.1080/11926422.1995.9673060; *Talking Heads, Talking Arms: Conversations about Canada's Armed Forces at the Beginning of the 21<sup>st</sup> Century*, 3 vols. John Wood, ed., (Toronto: Dundurn Press, 2003); J.L. Granatstein, *The Importance of Being Less Earnest: Promoting Canada's National Interests Through Tighter Ties with the U.S.*, (Toronto: C.D. Howe Institute, 2003); [https://www.cdhowe.org/sites/default/files/attachments/other-research/pdf/benefactors\\_lecture\\_2003.pdf](https://www.cdhowe.org/sites/default/files/attachments/other-research/pdf/benefactors_lecture_2003.pdf); Accessed November 10, 2017; Binyam Solomon, "The Demand for Canadian Defence Expenditure," *Defence and Peace Economics*, 16 (3)(2005): 71–89; DOI: 10.1080/10242690500123380; and Patrick James, *Canada and Conflict*, (Don Mills, ON: Oxford University Press, 2012).

2. See Dominion of Canada, *Official Report of Debates House of Commons, Third Session—Twentieth Parliament*, 1 (February 3, 1947): 43; [http://parl.canadiana.ca/view/oop.debates\\_HOC2003\\_01](http://parl.canadiana.ca/view/oop.debates_HOC2003_01); Accessed November 10, 2017; and *The Hon. John Bracken, P.C.*, (Ottawa: Library of Parliament, n.d.): 1–2; [https://lop.parl.ca/sites/ParlInfo/default/en\\_CA/People/Profile?personId=2463](https://lop.parl.ca/sites/ParlInfo/default/en_CA/People/Profile?personId=2463); Accessed November 10, 2017; John Kendle, *John Bracken: A Political Biography*, (Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 1979); *The Right Hon. William Lyon Mackenzie King, P.C.*, (Ottawa: Library of Parliament, n.d.): 1–4; [https://lop.parl.ca/sites/ParlInfo/default/en\\_CA/People/Profile?personId=10888](https://lop.parl.ca/sites/ParlInfo/default/en_CA/People/Profile?personId=10888); and Tim Cook, *Warlords: Borden, Mackenzie King, and Canada's World Wars*, (Toronto: Allen Lane, Penguin Canada, 2012).

3. See *In Honor of the 60<sup>th</sup> Anniversary of the North Atlantic Treaty Organization: The North Atlantic Treaty Organization Signed in Washington, DC on April 4, 1949*, (Brussels: North Atlantic Treaty Organization, 2009): [https://www.nato.int/nato\\_static\\_fl2014/assets/pdf/stock\\_publications/20120822\\_nato\\_treaty\\_en\\_light\\_2009.pdf](https://www.nato.int/nato_static_fl2014/assets/pdf/stock_publications/20120822_nato_treaty_en_light_2009.pdf); Accessed November 21, 2017; and Antony Anderson, *Lester Pearson and the Suez Crisis*, (Toronto: Goose Lane Editions, 2015); and Colin B. McCullough, *Creating Canada's Peacekeeping Past*, (Vancouver: UBC Press, 2016).

4. See Veterans Affairs Canada, *Canada Remembers the Korean War*, (Ottawa: Veterans Affairs Canada, 2015): 1–2; and David J. Bercuson, *Blood on the Hills: The Canadian Army in the Korean War*, (Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 1999).

5. See North American Aerospace Defense Command, *NORAD History*, (Peterson AFB, CO: North American Aerospace Defense Command, n.d.): 1–2; <http://www.norad.mil/About-NORAD/NORAD-History/>; Accessed November 21, 2017; and U.S. Department of State, *Agreement Between the Government of the United States of America and the Government of Canada on the North American Aerospace Defense Command*, (Washington,

DC: U.S. Department of State, 2006): <https://www.state.gov/documents/organization/69727.pdf>; Accessed November 21, 2017.

6. See Alan G. Stolberg, *How Nation States Craft National Security Strategy Documents*, (Carlisle, PA: U.S. Army War College Strategic Studies Institute, 2012): <http://purl.fdlp.gov/GPO/gpo32503>; Accessed November 21, 2017; Strome Galloway, "The Search for a Defence Policy in Canada," *Army Quarterly & Defence Journal*, 101(3)(April 1971): 289–294.

7. See *The Right Hon. John George Diefenbaker, P.C., Q.C., F.R.S.C., F.R.S.A.*, (Ottawa: Library of Parliament, n.d.): 1–6; [https://lop.parl.ca/sites/ParlInfo/default/en\\_CA/People/Profile?personId=2369](https://lop.parl.ca/sites/ParlInfo/default/en_CA/People/Profile?personId=2369); Accessed December 14, 2017; Canada Privy Council Office, *The Royal Commission on Government Organization 4 Special Areas of Administration 19: Canadian Broadcasting Corporation 20: Department of National Defence 21: Department of External Affairs 22: Northern Affairs 23: Scientific Research and Development*, (Ottawa: Queens Printer, 1963). [http://publications.gc.ca/collections/collection\\_2014/bcp-pco/Z1-1960-4-4-1-eng.pdf](http://publications.gc.ca/collections/collection_2014/bcp-pco/Z1-1960-4-4-1-eng.pdf): 61–62; Accessed November 21, 2017); and T.H. McLeod, "Glassco Commission Report, *Canadian Public Administration*, 6(4)(December 1963): 386–406. DOI: 10.1111/j.1754-7121.1963.tb00804.x. Canadian dollar consumer price rate data provided by Statistics Canada, [InflationCalculator.ca/](http://InflationCalculator.ca/); Accessed December 8, 2017.

8. *Ibid.*, 68.

9. *Ibid.*, 71, 74.

10. Canada, *White Paper on Defence*, (Ottawa: Queen's Printer, 1964): 5–11; [http://publications.gc.ca/collections/collection\\_2012/dn-nd/D3-6-1964-eng.pdf](http://publications.gc.ca/collections/collection_2012/dn-nd/D3-6-1964-eng.pdf); Accessed November 22, 2017.

11. See *Ibid.*, 12–19; and Paul Hellyer, *Damn the Torpedoes: My Fight to Unify Canada's Armed Forces*, (Toronto: McClelland & Stewart, 1990).

12. Canada, House of Commons Debates, *Official Report*, 26<sup>th</sup> Parliament, 2<sup>nd</sup> Session, (Ottawa: Parliament of Canada): 5: 5078; [http://parl.canadiana.ca/view/oop.debates\\_HOC2602\\_05/503?r=0&s=1](http://parl.canadiana.ca/view/oop.debates_HOC2602_05/503?r=0&s=1); Accessed November 22, 2017; and *The Hon. Douglas Scott Harkness*, (Ottawa: Library of Parliament, n.d.): 1; [https://lop.parl.ca/sites/ParlInfo/default/en\\_CA/People/Profile?personId=11570](https://lop.parl.ca/sites/ParlInfo/default/en_CA/People/Profile?personId=11570); Accessed November 22, 2017.

13. *Ibid.*, 5113–5114, 5134, and 5140.

14. *Ibid.*, *House of Commons Debates, Official Report*, 27<sup>th</sup> Parliament 1<sup>st</sup> Session, (Ottawa: Parliament of Canada, 1967): 14:15524-14525, 14527; [http://parl.canadiana.ca/view/oop.debates\\_HOC2701\\_14/1?r=0&s=1](http://parl.canadiana.ca/view/oop.debates_HOC2701_14/1?r=0&s=1); Accessed November 22, 2017.

15. *Ibid.*, 14786.

16. See *Ibid.*, 15293–15294; Daniel Gosselin, "Hellyer's Ghosts: Unification of the Canadian Forces is 40 Years Old-Part One," *Canadian Military Journal*, 9(2)(2009): 6–14; <http://www.journal.forces.gc.ca/vo9/no2/doc/03-gosselin-eng.pdf>; Accessed November 22, 2017; *Ibid.*, "Hellyer's Ghosts: Unification of the Canadian Forces is 40 Years Old-Part Two," *Canadian Military Journal*, 9(3)(2009): 6–16; <http://www.journal.forces.gc.ca/vo9/no3/doc/04-gosselin-eng.pdf>; Accessed November 22, 2017; and "Navy and Air Force to Be Royal Once Again," *CBC News*, (August 15, 2011): 1; [www.cbc.ca/news/politics/navy-and-air-force-to-be-royal-once-again-1.1034037](http://www.cbc.ca/news/politics/navy-and-air-force-to-be-royal-once-again-1.1034037); Accessed December 14, 2017 on how the Harper Government resurrected the designation of royal for the Air Force and Navy.

17. Canada. *Defence in the 70s: White Paper on Defence*, (Ottawa: Information Canada, 1971); [http://publications.gc.ca/collections/collection\\_2012/dn-nd/D3-6-1971-eng.pdf](http://publications.gc.ca/collections/collection_2012/dn-nd/D3-6-1971-eng.pdf); Accessed November 28, 2017.

18. See *Ibid.*, 3–7; 26–27; J.L. Granatstein and Robert Bothwell, *Pirouette: Pierre Trudeau and Canadian Foreign Policy*, (Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 1991).
19. *Ibid.*, 8.
20. *Ibid.*, 9, 18.
21. See *Ibid.*, 41; World Bank, *Military Expenditure (& of GDP)*, (Washington, DC: World Bank, 2017): 1, <https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/MS.MIL.XPND.GD.ZS?locations=CA>; Accessed November 28, 2017; Livio di Matteo, *A Federal Fiscal History of Canada, 1867–2017*, (Burnaby, BC: Fraser Institute, 2017): 87–88; <https://www.fraser-institute.org/sites/default/files/federal-fiscal-history-canada-1867-2017.pdf>; Accessed November 28, 2017; *Military Balance*, 61(1)(1961): 24–25; and *Military Balance*, 72(1)(1972): 18.
22. See *The Right Hon. Charles Joseph Clark, P.C., C.C., A.O.E.*, (Ottawa: Library of Parliament, n.d.): 1–3; [https://lop.parl.ca/sites/ParlInfo/default/en\\_CA/People/Profile?personId=6804](https://lop.parl.ca/sites/ParlInfo/default/en_CA/People/Profile?personId=6804); Accessed December 14, 2017; *The Right Hon. John Napier Turner, P.C., Q.C.*, (Ottawa: Library of Parliament, n.d.): 1; [https://lop.parl.ca/sites/ParlInfo/default/en\\_CA/People/Profile?personId=2909](https://lop.parl.ca/sites/ParlInfo/default/en_CA/People/Profile?personId=2909); Accessed December 14, 2017; *Transforming the Nation: Canada and Brian Mulroney*, Raymond B. Blake, ed., (Montreal: McGill-Queen’s University Press, 2007); and Brian Mulroney, *Memoirs, 1939–1993*, (Toronto: McClelland & Stewart, 2007).
23. See Canada, Department of National Defence, *Challenge and Commitment: A Defence Policy for Canada*. (Ottawa: Department of National Defence, 1987); iii–11; [http://publications.gc.ca/collections/collection\\_2012/dn-nd/D2-73-1987-eng.pdf](http://publications.gc.ca/collections/collection_2012/dn-nd/D2-73-1987-eng.pdf); Accessed November 30, 2017; and The Honorable Henry Perrin Beatty, P.C., (Ottawa: Library of Parliament, n.d.): 1–4; [https://lop.parl.ca/sites/ParlInfo/default/en\\_CA/People/Profile?personId=6947](https://lop.parl.ca/sites/ParlInfo/default/en_CA/People/Profile?personId=6947); Accessed November 30, 2017.
24. *Ibid.*, 23, 40–47, 49–67.
25. See Terry Wu and Ross Fetterly, “Canadian Defense Policy: An Analysis,” *Canadian Public Policy*, 16(2)(June 1990): 161–173; Matteo, 88; and U.S. Federal Reserve Board, *Foreign Exchange Rates H. 10 Canada Historical Rates*, (Washington, DC: Federal Reserve Board, December 29, 1989); [https://www.federalreserve.gov/releases/h10/hist/dat89\\_ca.htm](https://www.federalreserve.gov/releases/h10/hist/dat89_ca.htm); Accessed December 8, 2017; and *Ibid.*, *Foreign Exchange Rates H. 10 Canada Historical Rates*, (Washington, DC: Federal Reserve Board, December 31, 1999); [https://www.federalreserve.gov/releases/h10/hist/dat96\\_ca.htm](https://www.federalreserve.gov/releases/h10/hist/dat96_ca.htm); Accessed December 8, 2017.
26. See Wu and Fetterly, and Matteo, 88.
27. The Honorable Marcel Masse, P.C., (Ottawa: Library of Parliament, n.d.): 1–2; [https://lop.parl.ca/sites/ParlInfo/default/en\\_CA/People/Profile?personId=12511#comp](https://lop.parl.ca/sites/ParlInfo/default/en_CA/People/Profile?personId=12511#comp); Accessed November 30, 2017.
28. Canada, Department of National Defence, *Canadian Defence Policy 1992*, (Ottawa: Department of National Defence, 1992); 2–3; [http://publications.gc.ca/collections/collection\\_2012/dn-nd/D3-7-1992-eng.pdf](http://publications.gc.ca/collections/collection_2012/dn-nd/D3-7-1992-eng.pdf); Accessed November 30, 2017.
29. *Ibid.*, 3, 6.
30. *Ibid.*, 12–15.
31. *Ibid.*, 26–28, 35–37.
32. See John Hay, “Canadian Defence Policy Is a Muddle of Wishful Thinking,” *The Ottawa Citizen*, (March 2, 1992): A9; *Ibid.*, “Letting Finance Minister Set Defence Policy is Bad Policy,” *The Ottawa Citizen*, (February 28, 1992): A9; and *Ibid.* “A Bit of Naval Hell Raising,” *Vancouver Sun*, (May 13, 1992): A15.

33. The Right Hon. A. Kim Campbell, P.C., Q.C., C.C., (Ottawa: Library of Parliament, n.d.): 1–3; [https://lop.parl.ca/sites/ParlInfo/default/en\\_CA/People/Profile?personId=15582](https://lop.parl.ca/sites/ParlInfo/default/en_CA/People/Profile?personId=15582); Accessed December 1, 2017.

34. See The Hon. Ernest Preston Manning, P.C., C.C., (Ottawa: Library of Parliament, n.d.): [https://lop.parl.ca/sites/ParlInfo/default/en\\_CA/People/Profile?personId=2164](https://lop.parl.ca/sites/ParlInfo/default/en_CA/People/Profile?personId=2164); Accessed December 1, 2017; The Right Hon. Joseph Jacques Jean Chrétien, P.C., Q.C., C.C., O.M., (Ottawa: Library of Parliament, n.d.): 1–5; [https://lop.parl.ca/sites/ParlInfo/default/en\\_CA/People/Profile?personId=306](https://lop.parl.ca/sites/ParlInfo/default/en_CA/People/Profile?personId=306); Accessed December 1, 2017; David McLaughlin, *Poisoned Chalice: The Last Campaign of the Progressive Conservative Party*, (Toronto: Dundurn Press Limited, 1994); and Thomas Flanagan, *Waiting for the Wave: The Reform Party and Preston Manning*, (Toronto: Stoddart Pub., 1995); and Jean Chretien, *My Years as Prime Minister*, (Toronto: Vintage Canada, 2008).

35. See Robert Michael Hartfiel, “Planning Without Guidance: Canadian Defense Policy and Planning, 1993-2004,” *Canadian Public Administration*, 53(3)(September 2010): 327; and The Hon. David Michael Collenette, P.C., (Ottawa: Library of Parliament, n.d.): 1–3; [https://lop.parl.ca/sites/ParlInfo/default/en\\_CA/People/Profile?personId=16506](https://lop.parl.ca/sites/ParlInfo/default/en_CA/People/Profile?personId=16506); Accessed December 1, 2017.

36. Canada, Department of National Defence, *1994 White Paper on Defence*, (Ottawa: Department of National Defence, 1994); [http://publications.gc.ca/collections/collection\\_2012/dn-nd/D3-6-1994-eng.pdf](http://publications.gc.ca/collections/collection_2012/dn-nd/D3-6-1994-eng.pdf); 1–4; Accessed December 1, 2017.

37. *Ibid.*, 5.

38. *Ibid.*, 7.

39. See Michel Rossignol, *Defence Policy Review*, (Ottawa: Library of Parliament, 1994); <http://publications.gc.ca/Collection-R/LoPBdP/MR/mr112-e.htm>; Accessed December 1, 2017; Joel K. Sokolsky, *Canada, Getting it Right This Time: The 1994 Defence White Paper*, (Carlisle, PA: U.S. Army War College Strategic Studies Institute, 1995); <http://purl.access.gpo.gov/GPO/LPS19518>; Accessed December 1, 2017; Kim Richard Nossel, “Defending the ‘Realm’ Canadian Strategic Culture Revisited,” *International Journal*, 59(3)(Summer 2004): 503–520; and Hartfiel.

40. See The Right Hon. Paul Edgar Philippe Martin, P.C., C.C., (Ottawa: Library of Parliament, n.d.): 1–2; [https://lop.parl.ca/sites/ParlInfo/default/en\\_CA/People/Profile?personId=16713](https://lop.parl.ca/sites/ParlInfo/default/en_CA/People/Profile?personId=16713); Accessed December 4, 2017; and Paul Martin, *Hell or High Water: My Life in and Out of Politics*, (Toronto: McClelland and Stewart, 2008).

41. See SIPRI *Military Expenditure Database: Military Expenditure by Country in Local Currency 1988–2016*, (Stockholm: Stockholm International Peace Research Institute, 2017): 10; <https://www.sipri.org/sites/default/files/Milex-local-currency.pdf>; Accessed December 5, 2017; and *Ibid.*, *Military Expenditure by Country, in Constant (2015) US\$, 10*; <https://www.sipri.org/sites/default/files/Milex-constant-2015-USD.pdf>; Accessed December 8, 2017.

42. See Srdjan Vucetic, Statistics Canada, “Why Did Canada Sit Out of the Iraq War: A Constructivist Analysis,” *Canadian Foreign Policy Journal*, 13(1)(2006): 133–153; DOI: 10.1080/11926422.2006.9673423; Jungwee Park, *A Profile of the Canadian Forces*, (Ottawa: Statistics Canada, July 2008): 1; [www.statcan.gc.ca/pub/75-001-x/2008107/pdf/10657-eng.pdf](http://www.statcan.gc.ca/pub/75-001-x/2008107/pdf/10657-eng.pdf); Accessed December 5, 2017; Donald Barry and Duane Bratt, “Defense Against Help: Explaining Canada–U.S. Security Relations,” *American Review of Canadian Studies*, 38(1)(2008): 63–89; DOI:10.1080/02722018094881821; James G. Ferguson, *Canada and Ballistic Missile Defence 1954–2009: Déjà Vu All Over Again*, (Vancouver: UBC Press, 2010); and Jens Ringsmose and Berit Kaja Børgesen, “Shaping Public Attitudes towards the Deployment of Military Power: NATO, Afghanistan and the Use of Strategic

Narratives,” *European Security*, 20(4)(2011): 505–528; DOI: 10.1080/09662839.2011.617368.

43. See Canada, *Commission of Inquiry into the Sponsorship Program and Advertising Activities, Who Is Responsible Phase 1 Report, Restoring Accountability Phase 2 Report*, (Ottawa: Gomery Commission, 2004 and 2006): <http://epe.lac-bac.gc.ca/100/206/301/pcobcp/commissions/sponsorship-ef/06-02-10/www.gomery.ca/en/phase1report/default.htm>; Accessed December 4, 2017; Kirsten Kozolanka, “The Sponsorship Scandal as Communication: The Rise of Politicized and Strategic Communications in the Federal Government,” *Canadian Journal of Communication*, 31(2)(2006): 343–366; and Clinton Free and Vaughn Radcliffe, “Accountability in Crisis: The Sponsorship Scandal and the Office of the Comptroller General in Canada,” *Journal of Business Ethics*, 84(2)(2009): 189–208; DOI: DOI 10.1007/s10551-008-9681-8.

44. See *The Hon. David Pratt, P.C.*, (Ottawa: Library of Parliament, n.d.): 1; [https://lop.parl.ca/sites/ParlInfo/default/en\\_CA/People/Profile?personId=7766](https://lop.parl.ca/sites/ParlInfo/default/en_CA/People/Profile?personId=7766); Accessed December 5, 2017; and *The Hon. Bill Graham, P.C., Q.C.*, (Ottawa: Library of Parliament, n.d.): 1–2; [https://lop.parl.ca/sites/ParlInfo/default/en\\_CA/People/Profile?personId=2475](https://lop.parl.ca/sites/ParlInfo/default/en_CA/People/Profile?personId=2475); Accessed December 5, 2017.

45. Canada. Privy Council Office. *Securing an Open Society: Canada’s National Security Policy*, (Ottawa: Privy Council Office, 2004): 7–8; <http://publications.gc.ca/collections/Collection/CP22-77-2004E.pdf>; Accessed December 5, 2017.

46. Mackubin Thomas Owens, “Force Planning: The Crossroads of Strategy and the Political Process,” *Orbis*, 59(3)(2015): 411–437; DOI: 10.1016/j.orbis.2015.05.007; and Colin Dueck, “Theodore Roosevelt and American Realism,” *Orbis*, 61(4)(Fall 2017): 541–560; DOI: 10.1016/j.orbis.2017.07.001.

47. *Security an Open Society: Canada’s National Security Policy*, 8–10.

48. See Drew Fagan, “National Security Strategy to Broaden Policy,” *The Globe and Mail*, (April 23, 2004): A4; David Bercuson, “Are We More Secure with the New Policy?,” *National Post*, (April 28, 2004): A18; and Louise Malloy, “Canadians Must Accept Need for a Stronger Military,” *The Ottawa Citizen*, (June 4, 2004): A15.

49. *The Hon. Pierre Stewart Pettigrew, P.C.*, (Ottawa: Library of Parliament, n.d.): 1–2; [https://lop.parl.ca/sites/ParlInfo/default/en\\_CA/People/Profile?personId=1789](https://lop.parl.ca/sites/ParlInfo/default/en_CA/People/Profile?personId=1789); Accessed December 6, 2017.

50. Canada. Department of National Defence, *Canada’s International Policy Statement: A Role of Pride and Influence in the World: Defence*, (Ottawa: Department of National Defence, 2005): 3; <http://publications.gc.ca/collections/Collection/D2-168-2005E.pdf>; Accessed December 6, 2017.

51. *Ibid.*, 8–11.

52. See *Ibid.*, 13, 17; Thomas Frear, Łukasz Kulesa, and Ian Kearns, *Brinkmanship: Close Military Encounters between Russia and the West 2014*, (London: European Leadership Network, 2014): <http://www.europeanleadershipnetwork.org/medialibrary/2014/11/09/6375e3da/Dangerous%20Brinkmanship.pdf>; Accessed December 6, 2017; and Canada, Parliament, Senate, Standing Senate Committee on National Security and Defence, *Sovereignty and Security in Canada’s Arctic: Interim Report*, (Ottawa: Senate Standing Committee on National Security and Defence, 2011): 25–26; [http://publications.gc.ca/collections/collection\\_2011/sen/yc33-0/YC33-0-403-7-eng.pdf](http://publications.gc.ca/collections/collection_2011/sen/yc33-0/YC33-0-403-7-eng.pdf); Accessed December 6, 2017.

53. See Robert Fulford, “A Vision, Yeah, It’s Around Here Somewhere...,” *National Post*, (April 20, 2005): A8; and Colin Kenny, “Money Matters: Canada’s Armed Forces

Have To Few Resources to Do What Is Being Asked of Them,” *Ottawa Citizen*, (October 4, 2005): A15.

54. For information on Harper and his complicated legacy see *The Right Hon. Stephen Harper, P.C.*, (Ottawa: Library of Parliament, n.d.): 1–3; [https://lop.parl.ca/sites/ParlInfo/default/en\\_CA/People/Profile?personId=139](https://lop.parl.ca/sites/ParlInfo/default/en_CA/People/Profile?personId=139); Accessed December 6, 2017; Tom Flanagan, *Harper’s Team: Behind the Scenes in the Conservative Rise to Power*, (Kingston and Toronto: McGill-Queen’s University Press, 2007); Paul Wells, *The Longer I’m Prime Minister: Stephen Harper and Canada 2006–*, (Toronto: Random House Canada, 2013); Andrew Richter, “A Defense Renaissance?: The Canadian Conservative Government and the Military,” *American Review of Canadian Studies*, 43 (3)(2013): 424–450; DOI:10.1080/02722011.2013.819586; and John Ibbitson, *Stephen Harper*, (Toronto: Signal, 2015).

55. See *The Hon. Gordon O’Connor, P.C.*, (Ottawa: Library of Parliament, n.d.): 1–2; [https://lop.parl.ca/sites/ParlInfo/default/en\\_CA/People/Profile?personId=4123](https://lop.parl.ca/sites/ParlInfo/default/en_CA/People/Profile?personId=4123); Accessed December 7, 2017; and Kim Richard Nossal, “Defense Policy and the Atmospherics of Canada-U.S. Relations: The Case of the Harper Conservatives.” *American Review of Canadian Studies*, 37(1)(2007): 23–24, 29; DOI:10.1080/02722010709481798

56. *The Hon. Peter Gordon MacKay, P.C., Q.C.*, (Ottawa: Library of Parliament, n.d.): 1-3; [https://lop.parl.ca/sites/ParlInfo/default/en\\_CA/People/Profile?personId=14074](https://lop.parl.ca/sites/ParlInfo/default/en_CA/People/Profile?personId=14074); Accessed December 6, 2017.

57. Canada, Department of National Defence, *Canada First Defence Strategy*. (Ottawa: Department of National Defence, 2008); [http://publications.gc.ca/collections/collection\\_2010/forces/D2-261-2008-eng.pdf](http://publications.gc.ca/collections/collection_2010/forces/D2-261-2008-eng.pdf); Accessed December 6, 2017.

58. *Ibid.*, 3–4, 12–13.

59. *House of Commons Debates*, 39<sup>th</sup> Parliament, 2<sup>nd</sup> Session, 142(95) (May 14, 2008): 5852; <http://www.ourcommons.ca/Content/House/392/Debates/095/HAN095-E.PDF>; Accessed December 7, 2017.

60. *Ibid.*, 142 (97)(May 16, 2008): 5968; <http://www.ourcommons.ca/Content/House/392/Debates/097/HAN097-E.PDF>; Accessed December 7, 2017.

61. Gerry Madigan, “Canada First-Defence Strategy: A Retrospective Look: Too Much? Too Little? Or Just Right?,” *Canadian Military Journal*, 10(3)(Summer 2010): 35; <http://www.journal.forces.gc.ca/vol10/no3/doc/06-madigan-eng.pdf>; Accessed December 7, 2017.

62. See Margaret Blunden, “The New Problem of Arctic Stability,” *Survival*, 51(5) (2009): 128; DOI: 10.1080/00396330903309899; and George Macdonald, *The Canada First Defence Strategy-One Year Later*, (Calgary: Canada Defence & Foreign Affairs Institute, 2009); [https://d3n8a8pro7vhm.cloudfront.net/cdfai/pages/41/attachments/original/1413661707/The\\_Canada\\_First\\_Defence\\_Strategy\\_-\\_One\\_Year\\_Later.pdf?1413661707](https://d3n8a8pro7vhm.cloudfront.net/cdfai/pages/41/attachments/original/1413661707/The_Canada_First_Defence_Strategy_-_One_Year_Later.pdf?1413661707); Accessed December 8, 2017.

63. *Draft Report: Canada First Defence Strategy and Military Procurement–December 2009*, (Toronto and Ottawa: The Strategic Counsel, 2009): 3; [http://epe.lac-bac.gc.ca/003/008/099/003008-disclaimer.html?orig=/100/200/301/pwgsc-tpsgc/por-ef/national\\_defence/2010/062-09/report.ppt](http://epe.lac-bac.gc.ca/003/008/099/003008-disclaimer.html?orig=/100/200/301/pwgsc-tpsgc/por-ef/national_defence/2010/062-09/report.ppt); (Accessed December 7, 2017).

64. *Ibid.*, 4–5.

65. *SIPRI Military Expenditure Database: Military Expenditure by Country in Local Currency 1988-2016*, (Stockholm: Stockholm International Peace Research Institute, 2017): 10, 17; <https://www.sipri.org/sites/default/files/Milex-local-currency.pdf>; Accessed December 7, 2017; and *Ibid.*, *Military Expenditure by Country, in Constant (2015) US\$ M*, 10–17; <https://www.sipri.org/sites/default/files/Milex-constant-2015-USD.pdf>; Accessed December 8, 2017.

66. Ibid., *Military Expenditure by Country as Percentage of Gross Domestic Product*, 2017; 10 <https://www.sipri.org/sites/default/files/Milex-share-of-GDP.pdf>; Accessed December 7, 2017.

67. North Atlantic Treaty Organization, Public Diplomacy Division, *Defence Expenditure of NATO Countries (2009–2016)*, (Brussels: NATO, 13 March 2017): 2–11; [https://www.nato.int/nato\\_static\\_fl2014/assets/pdf/pdf\\_2017\\_03/20170313\\_170313-pr2017-045.pdf](https://www.nato.int/nato_static_fl2014/assets/pdf/pdf_2017_03/20170313_170313-pr2017-045.pdf); Accessed December 7, 2017.

68. See “Post-Election Poll: Voters Wanted Change,” (Toronto: Forum Research, Inc., October 21, 2015): 1, 12–13; [http://poll.forumresearch.com/data/5499c606-e521-4f6f-9934-9d2b34851669Federal%20Post-Election%20News%20Release%20\(2015%2010%2021\)%20Forum%20Research.pdf](http://poll.forumresearch.com/data/5499c606-e521-4f6f-9934-9d2b34851669Federal%20Post-Election%20News%20Release%20(2015%2010%2021)%20Forum%20Research.pdf); Accessed December 13, 2017; *The Right Hon. Justin Trudeau, P.C.*, (Ottawa: Library of Parliament, n.d.): [https://lop.parl.ca/sites/ParlInfo/default/en\\_CA/People/Profile?personId=17300](https://lop.parl.ca/sites/ParlInfo/default/en_CA/People/Profile?personId=17300); Accessed December 8, 2017; The Hon. Harjit Singh Sajjan, P.C., (Ottawa: Library of Parliament, n.d.): 1; [https://lop.parl.ca/sites/ParlInfo/default/en\\_CA/People/Profile?personId=18450](https://lop.parl.ca/sites/ParlInfo/default/en_CA/People/Profile?personId=18450); Accessed December 8, 2017; Justin Trudeau, *Common Ground*, (Toronto: HarperCollins, 2014); Candice Martin, *Losing True North: Justin Trudeau’s Assault on Canadian Citizenship*, (Toronto(?): Magna Carta, 2016); and Canada. Department of National Defence. *Strong, Secure, Engaged: Canada’s Defence Policy*. (Ottawa: Department of National Defence, 2017): [http://publications.gc.ca/collections/collection\\_2017/mdn-dnd/D2-386-2017-eng.pdf](http://publications.gc.ca/collections/collection_2017/mdn-dnd/D2-386-2017-eng.pdf); Accessed December 8, 2017.

69. See Canadian Forces, *Defence Policy Review #DefenceConsults*, (Ottawa: Canadian Forces, 2017): 1–2; <http://dgpaapp.forces.gc.ca/en/defence-policy-review/index.asp>; Accessed December 11, 2017; and Canada, Department of National Defence, *Defence Policy Review: Public Consultation Online Report*, (Ottawa: DND, 2016): <http://dgpaapp.forces.gc.ca/en/defence-policy-review/public-consultation-online-report.asp>; Accessed December 11, 2017.

70. Dr. Robert Huebert, “Some Hard but Unavoidable Issues,” *Perspectives from Defence Experts*, (Yellowknife: May 24, 2016): 1–2; <http://dgpaapp.forces.gc.ca/en/defence-policy-review/docs/yellowknife/huebert-yellowknife-submission.pdf>; Accessed December 11, 2017.

71. Dr. David Bercuson, “The Context of Canadian Defence Policy,” *Perspectives from Defence Experts*, (Edmonton: May 23, 2016): 1–2; <http://dgpaapp.forces.gc.ca/en/defence-policy-review/docs/edmonton/bercuson-edmonton-submission.pdf>; Accessed December 11, 2017.

72. Dr. Karen Breeck, “Defence Policy Review – Roundtable on Gender Perspectives,” (Ottawa: July 19, 2016): 1–2; <http://dgpaapp.forces.gc.ca/en/defence-policy-review/docs/ottawa/breeck-submission.pdf>; Accessed December 11, 2017.

73. Jennifer Allen Simons, “Submission to Canada’s Defence Policy Roundtable,” (Vancouver: April 27, 2016): 1–2; <http://dgpaapp.forces.gc.ca/en/defence-policy-review/docs/simons-submission-vancouver.pdf>; Accessed December 11, 2017.

74. See *The Hon. Chrystia Freeland, P.C.*, (Ottawa: Library of Parliament, n.d.): 1–2; [https://lop.parl.ca/sites/ParlInfo/default/en\\_CA/People/Profile?personId=18214](https://lop.parl.ca/sites/ParlInfo/default/en_CA/People/Profile?personId=18214); Accessed December 11, 2017; Chrystia Freeland, “Putin’s First Year: Meet the Cuddly, Coing President,” *New Statesman*, 129(4518)(25 December 2000–1 January 2001): 22–23; and *Strong Secure Engaged: Canada’s Defence Policy*, 7.

75. Ibid., 11–12.

76. Ibid., 13.

77. Ibid., 13–17.

78. Search of *Strong, Secure, Engaged*, December 12, 2017.
79. *House of Commons Debates 42<sup>nd</sup> Parliament, 1<sup>st</sup> Session* 148 (182) (May 29, 2017): 11542, 11587; <http://www.ourcommons.ca/Content/House/421/Debates/182/HAN182-E.PDF#page=79>; Accessed December 12, 2017; See Rioux entry library of parliament, and *Hansard, House of Commons Debates 42<sup>nd</sup> Parliament, 1<sup>st</sup> Session*, 148 (193)(June 13, 2017): 12596; <http://www.ourcommons.ca/Content/House/421/Debates/193/HAN193-E.PDF#page=>; Accessed December 12, 2017.
80. See *James Bezan*, (Ottawa: Library of Parliament, n.d.): 1–3; [https://lop.parl.ca/sites/ParlInfo/default/en\\_CA/People/Profile?personId=3308](https://lop.parl.ca/sites/ParlInfo/default/en_CA/People/Profile?personId=3308); Accessed December 14, 2017; and *Ibid.*, 148(190)(June 8, 2017): 12326; <http://www.ourcommons.ca/Content/House/421/Debates/190/HAN190-E.PDF#page=43>; Accessed December 12, 2017
81. *Ibid.*, 148 (198)(June 20, 2017): 13081; <http://www.ourcommons.ca/Content/House/421/Debates/198/HAN198-E.PDF#page=47>; Accessed December 12, 2017.
82. *The Strategic Outlook for Canada 2017: Strategy and Mission after the Defence Policy Review*, David McDonough, and Charles Davies, eds., (Ottawa: Conference of Defence Associations Institute, 2017): 1–2, 9, 47–48; [http://www.cdainstitute.ca/images/Vimy\\_Papers/Vimy%20Paper%2034-StrategicOutlook2017.pdf](http://www.cdainstitute.ca/images/Vimy_Papers/Vimy%20Paper%2034-StrategicOutlook2017.pdf); Accessed December 12, 2017.
83. Richard Shimooka. “Canada’s New Defence Policy: Threats, Priorities, and the Failure to Achieve Long-Term Relevance.” Commentary, (MacDonald-Laurier Institute, 2017; [http://macdonaldlaurier.ca/files/pdf/MLICOMmentaryShimooka\\_August\\_webready\\_Final.pdf](http://macdonaldlaurier.ca/files/pdf/MLICOMmentaryShimooka_August_webready_Final.pdf); Accessed December 12, 2017.
84. See “Trudeau Maintains Majority Approval, but New Conservative Leader Helps Shrink Voter Intention Gap,” (Ottawa: Angus Reid Institute, June 15, 2017): 1–3; <http://angusreid.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/06/2017.06.14-FederalJune-1.pdf>; Accessed December 13, 2017; “Just Over Half of Canadians Not Confident in Ability of Security Services to Prevent Home-Grown Acts of Terror,” (Ottawa: Angus Reid Institute, October 24, 2014): 1–6; <http://angusreid.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/10/ISIS-World-Threats-ARI-24-10-2014.pdf>; Accessed December 13, 2017; “Two-Thirds of Canadians Support Some Involvement in American-Led Action Against ISIS,” (Ottawa: Angus Reid Institute, September 25, 2014): 1–5; [http://angusreid.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/12/2014.09.25\\_ISIS-1.pdf](http://angusreid.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/12/2014.09.25_ISIS-1.pdf); Accessed December 13, 2017; “Canadian Military Most Trusted Institution,” Toronto: Forum Research Inc., October 26, 2014), 1; [http://poll.forumresearch.com/data/5499c606-e521-4f6f-9934-9d2b34851669Federal%20Post-Election%20News%20Release%20\(2015%2010%2021\)%20Forum%20Research.pdf](http://poll.forumresearch.com/data/5499c606-e521-4f6f-9934-9d2b34851669Federal%20Post-Election%20News%20Release%20(2015%2010%2021)%20Forum%20Research.pdf); Accessed December 13, 2017; “One Half Approve of Mission to Ukraine,” Toronto: Forum Research Inc., April 16, 2015): 1; [http://poll.forumresearch.com/data/Federal%20Ukraine%20Mission%20Release%20\(2015%2004%2016\)%20Forum%20Research.pdf](http://poll.forumresearch.com/data/Federal%20Ukraine%20Mission%20Release%20(2015%2004%2016)%20Forum%20Research.pdf); Accessed December 13, 2017; and “Fear of Nuclear War Rising Significantly, But More Canadians Inclined to “Stay Out” of Missile Defence,” (Ottawa: Angus Reid Institute, October 17, 2017): 1–7; <http://angusreid.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/10/2017.10.17-North-Korea.pdf> ; Accessed December 13, 2017.
85. Royal Canadian Mounted Police, *Independent Investigation into the Death of Michael Zehaf-Bibeau, October 22, 2014, Centre Block, Parliament Hill, Ottawa, Canada*, (Ottawa: Royal Canadian Mounted Police, 2015): <http://www.rcmp-grc.gc.ca/wam/media/418/original/01e4271b2855c397a887f066a586679d.pdf>; Accessed December 13, 2017.
86. Veterans Affairs Canada, *Canada in Afghanistan-Fallen Canadian Armed Forces Members*, (Ottawa: Veterans Affairs Canada, 2014): 1; <http://www.veterans.gc.ca/eng/>

remembrance/history/canadian-armed-forces/afghanistan-remembered/fallen; Accessed December 13, 2017.

87. See *Military Balance 2017*, 117(1): 41–42; *SIPRI Military Expenditure Database: Military Expenditure by Country, in Local Currency, 2007–2016*; 17; and Statistics Canada, *Quarterly Demographic Estimates: April to June 2017*, (Ottawa: Statistics Canada, September 27, 2017): 6; [http://www.statcan.gc.ca/access\\_acces/alternative\\_alternatif.action?l=eng&loc=/pub/91-002-x/91-002-x2017002-eng.pdf](http://www.statcan.gc.ca/access_acces/alternative_alternatif.action?l=eng&loc=/pub/91-002-x/91-002-x2017002-eng.pdf); Accessed December 14, 2017.

88. See Paul Kellogg, “Welfare State vs. Warfare State: Toward a Comparative Political Economy of Militarism in Canada and the United States,” *Political and Military Sociology: An Annual Review*, 41(2013): 61–88; and Anessa L. Kimball, “Examining Informal Defence and Security Arrangements’ Legalization: Canada–US Agreements, 1955–2005.” *International Journal*, 72(3)(2017): DOI:10.1177/002070201772931

89. Canada, Parliament, *Report of the Standing Committee on National Defence*, (Ottawa: Standing Committee on National Defence, June 2017): 79–81; [http://publications.gc.ca/collections/collection\\_2017/parl/xc34-1/XC34-1-1-421-6-eng.pdf](http://publications.gc.ca/collections/collection_2017/parl/xc34-1/XC34-1-1-421-6-eng.pdf); Accessed December 13, 2017.

90. See Aaron Ettinger, and Jeffrey Rice, “Hell Is Other People’s Schedules: Canada’s Limited-Term Military Commitments,” *International Journal*, 71(3)(2016): 371–392; DOI: 10.1177/0020702016662797; Philippe Lagassé and Stephen M. Saidman, “Public Critic or Secretive Monitor: Party Objectives and Legislative Oversight of the Military in Canada,” *West European Politics*, 40 (1)(2017): 119–122; DOI:10.1080/01402382.2016.1240409.

91. Ettinger and Rice, 372, 391.

92. Loring C. Christie, “Memorandum Re Monroe Doctrine, February 16, 1940,” in *Documents on Canadian External Relations*, 6 (1936–1939), (Ottawa: Queen’s Printer, 1972): 177.

93. Canadian Security Intelligence Service, *2018 Security Outlook: Potential Risks and Threats*, (Ottawa: Canadian Security Intelligence Service, 2016); [https://www.csis-scrs.gc.ca/pblctns/ccsnlpprs/2016/2016-06-03/GLOBAL\\_SECURITY\\_POST-CONFERENCE\\_ENGLISH.pdf](https://www.csis-scrs.gc.ca/pblctns/ccsnlpprs/2016/2016-06-03/GLOBAL_SECURITY_POST-CONFERENCE_ENGLISH.pdf); Accessed December 14, 2017.